LEGAL SERVICES

VIA FEDEX NEXT DAY

Rosemary Chiavetta, Secretary

400 North Street

Harrisburg, PA 17120

Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission

Commonwealth Keystone Building



800 Cabin Hill Drive Greensburg, PA 15601-1689 PH: (724) 838-6210 FAX: (724) 830-7737 jmunsch@alleghenyenergy.com

October 15, 2010

RECEIVED

OCT 15 2010

PA PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION SECRETARY'S BUREAU

Re: Petition of West Penn Power Company d/b/a Allegheny Power for Approval of its Energy Efficiency and Conservation Plan, Approval of Recovery of Costs through a Reconcilable Adjustment Clause and Approval of Matters Relating to the Energy Efficiency and Conservation Plan; Docket No. M-2009-2093218

Dear Secretary Chiavetta:

Enclosed for filing with the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission, please find four copies of the Plan Year 2010 First Quarter Report of West Penn Power Company d/b/a Allegheny Power of the Company's Energy Efficiency and Conservation Program for the period June 1, 2010 to August 31, 2010.

The Pennsylvania Statewide Evaluator, GDS Associates, and Wayne Williams, Director, Bureau of CEEP, will receive copies today via email.

This filing is made by express delivery and is deemed filed today pursuant to 52 Pa. Code § 1.11.

Respectfully submitted,

John L. Munsch John L. Munsch Attorney

JLM:sac

Enclosures

Annual Report to the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission

For the period June 1, 2010 to August 31, 2010 Program Year 2, First Quarter Report

For Act 129 of 2008 Energy Efficiency and Conservation Program

RECEIVED

OCT 15 2010

PA PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION SECRETARY'S BUREAU

Prepared by West Penn Power Company d/b/a Allegheny Energy October 15th 2010

Table of Contents

1	OVE	RVIEW OF PORTFOLIO	1
	SUMMAR	RY OF PORTFOLIO IMPACTS	6
	1.1	SUMMARY OF ENERGY IMPACTS BY PROGRAM	7
	1.2	SUMMARY OF DEMAND IMPACTS BY PROGRAM	11
	1.3	SUMMARY OF EVALUATION	15
	1.3.1	Impact Evaluation	. 15
	1.3.2	Process Evaluation	. 18
	SUMMAR	RY OF FINANCES	19
2	POR	TFOLIO RESULTS BY SECTOR	21
	2.1	RESIDENTIAL EE SECTOR	23
	2.2	RESIDENTIAL LOW-INCOME EE SECTOR	25
	2.3	SMALL COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL EE SECTOR	27
	2.4	LARGE COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL EE SECTOR	30
	2.5	GOVERNMENT & NON-PROFIT EE SECTOR	32
3	DEM	AND RESPONSE	34
	3.1	RESIDENTIAL DR SECTOR	35
	3.2	RESIDENTIAL LOW-INCOME DR SECTOR	36
	3.3	SMALL COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL DR SECTOR	37
	3.4	LARGE COMMERCIAL & INDUSTRIAL DR SECTOR	38
	3.5	GOVERNMENT & NON-PROFIT DR SECTOR	39
	DOD-		40
4	FUR		40
	4.1	COMPACT FLUORESCENT LIGHTING (CFL) REWARDS PROGRAM	40
	4.1.1	Program Logic	.40
	4.1.2	Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	. 42
	4.1.3	Program Sampling	.42
	4.1.4	Process Evaluation	.42
	4.1.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	.42
	4.1.6	Program Finances	.43
	4.2	CRITICAL PEAK REBATE PROGRAM	
	4.2.1	Program Logic	.44
	4.2.2	Program M&V Methodology	.44
	4.2.3	Program Sampling	.44
	4.2.4	Process Evaluation	.44
	4.2.5	Program Partners and Trade Alles	.44
	4.2.0	Program Finances	.45
	4.5	RESIDENTIAL ENERGY STAK AND HIGH EFFICIENCY APPLIANCE PROGRAM	.40
	4.3.1 1 2 1	Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	.40 10
	4.3.2	Program Wax Wethodology and Program Sumpling Program Sampling	.40 10
	4.3.3	riogram sumpling Process Suduation	.40 10
	4.3.4 19 E	FIGESS EVULUATION	.40 10
	4.3.3	Program Finances	.40 10
	4.5.0 A A	RESIDENTIAL HOME PERCORMANCE PROGRAM	. ም <i>ጋ</i> ፍሰ
	ч.ч ЛЛ1		50
	4.4.1 A A D	Drogram MRV Mathadalagy and Drogram Campling	
	4.4.Z	riogram wav wethouology and riogram sampling	. 72

4.4.3	Program Sampling	
4.4.4	Process Evaluation	52
4.4.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	52
4.4.6	Program Finances	53
4.5 F	PROGRAMMABLE CONTROLLABLE THERMOSTAT (PCT) PROGRAM	
4.5.1	Program Logic	54
4.5.2	Program M&V Methodoloay	
4.5.3	Program Sampling	
4.5.4	Process Evaluation	
4.5.5	Propram Partners and Trade Allies	
4.5.6	Program Einances	
4.6 F	Residential HVAC Efficiency Program	56
4.6.1	Program Logic	
4.6.2	Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	
4.6.3	Program Sampling	
4.6.4	Process Evaluation	
4.6.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	
4.6.6	Program Finances	
4.7 F	RESIDENTIAL EFFICIENCY REWARDS RATE	60
4.7.1	Program Logic	
4.7.2	Program M&V Methodology	
4.7.3	Program Sampling	60
4.7.4	Process Evaluation	60
4.7.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	60
4,7.6	Program Finances	61
4.8 F	PAY AHEAD (SMART) SERVICE RATE	62
4.8.1	Program Logic	62
4.8.2	Program M&V Methodology	62
4.8.3	Program Sampling	62
4.8.4	Process Evaluation	
4.8.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	62
4.8.6	Program Finances	63
4.9 F	RESIDENTIAL LOW INCOME HOME PERFORMANCE CHECK-UP AUDIT & APPLIANCE REPLACEMENT PROGRAM	64
4.9.1	Program Logic	64
4.9.2	Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	
4.9.3	Program Sampling	
4.9.4	Process Evaluation	66
4.9.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	
4.9.6	Program Finances	
4.10 F	RESIDENTIAL LOW INCOME JOINT UTILITY USAGE MANAGEMENT PROGRAM	68
4.10.1	Program Logic	68
4.10.2	Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	70
4.10.3	Program Sampling	70
4.10.4	Process Evaluation	70
4.10.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	70
4.10.6	Program Finances	71
4.11 F	Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Measure	72
4.11.1	Program Logic	72
4.11.2	Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	74
4.11.3	Program Sampling	74
4.11.4	Process Evaluation	74
4.11.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	74
4.11.6	Program Finances	

West Penn Power Company | Page ii

4.12 Gov	PRNMENTAL/SCHOOL/NON-PROFIT PORTFOLIO PROGRAM	76
4.12.1	Program Logic	76
4.12.2	Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	78
4.12.3	Program Sampling	78
4.12.4	Process Evaluation	79
4.12.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	79
4.12.6	Program Finances	79
4.13 COM	IMERCIAL HVAC EFFICIENCY PROGRAM	80
4.13.1	Program Logic	80
4.13.2	Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	82
4.13.3	Program Sampling	83
4.13.4	Process Evaluation	83
4.13.5	Proaram Partners and Trade Allies	83
4.13.6	Program Finances	83
4.14 CON	IMERCIAL LIGHTING EFFICIENCY PROGRAM	84
4.14.1	Program Logic	84
4.14.2	Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	86
4.14.3	Program Sampling	86
4.14.4	Process Evaluation	87
4.14.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	87
4.14.6	Proaram Finances	87
4.15 Cus	TOM TECHNOLOGY APPLICATIONS PROGRAM	
4.15.1	Program Logic	88
4.15.2	Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	90
4.15.3	Program Sampling	90
4.15.4	Process Evaluation	90
4.15.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	90
4.15.6	Program Finances	91
4.16 TIMI	E OF USE (TOU) WITH CRITICAL PEAK PRICING RATE	92
4.16.1	Program Logic	92
4.16.2	Program M&V Methodology	92
4.16.3	Program Sampling	92
4.16.4	Process Evaluation	92
4.16.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	92
4.16.6	Program Finances	93
4.17 Hou	IRLY PRICING OPTION (HPO) RATE	94
4.17.1	Program Logic	94
4.17.2	Program M&V Methodology	94
4.17.3	Program Sampling	94
4.17.4	Process Evaluation	94
4.17.5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	94
4.17.6	Program Finances	95
4.18 Cus	TOM APPLICATIONS PROGRAM	96
4.18.1	Program Logic	97
4.18.2	Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	98
4 18 3	Program Sampling	98
4.18.4	Process Evaluation	98
4.18 5	Program Partners and Trade Allies	
4 18 6	Program Finances	
4.19 Cues	INMER I NAN RESPONSE PROGRAM	.100
<u>4.10</u> 1	Program Logic	100
1 10 7	Program M&V Methodology	100
A 10 7	Program Sampling	100
4.19.3		. 100

West Penn Power Company | Page iii

4.19	9.4 Process Evaluation	
4.19	9.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies	
4.19	9.6 Program Finances	
4.20	CUSTOMER RESOURCES DEMAND RESPONSE PROGRAM	
4.20	0.1 Program Logic	
4.20	0.2 Program M&V Methodology	
4.20	0.3 Program Sampling	
4.20	0.4 Process Evaluation	
4.20	0.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies	
4.20	0.6 Program Finances	
4.21	COMMERCIAL AND INDUSTRIAL DRIVES PROGRAM	
4.21	1.1 Program Logic	
4.21	1.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling	
4.21	1.3 Program Sampling	
4.21	1.4 Process Evaluation	
4.21	1.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies	
4.21	1.6 Program Finances	
4.22	DISTRIBUTED GENERATION PROGRAM	
4.22	2.1 Program Logic	
4.22	2.2 Program M&V Methodology	
4.22	2.3 Program Sampling	
4.22	2.4 Process Evaluation	
4.22	2.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies	
4.22	2.6 Program Finances	

Abbreviations (see Glossary for definitions)

CPITD	Cumulative Program/Portfolio Inception to Date
EDC	Electric Distribution Company
EE&C	Energy Efficiency and Conservation
EM&V	Evaluation Measurement and Verification
IQ	Incremental Quarter
kW	Kilowatt
kWh	Kilowatt-hour
LDDA	Local Development District Associations
M&V	Measurement and Verification
MW	Megawatt
MWh	Megawatt-hour
NTG	Net-to-Gross
PY	Program Year
PYTD	Program/Portfolio Year to Date
SWE	Statewide Evaluator
TRC	Total Resource Cost
TRM	Technical Reference Manual
TWG	Technical Working Group

1 Overview of Portfolio

Act 129, signed October 15, 2008, mandated energy savings and demand reduction goals for the largest electric distribution companies (EDC) in Pennsylvania. Pursuant to their goals, energy efficiency and conservation (EE&C) plans were submitted by each EDC and approved by the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission (PUC). This quarterly report documents the progress and effectiveness of the EE&C accomplishments for West Penn Power Company (d/b/a Allegheny Power) through the first quarter of Program Year (PY) 2 (or PY 2010), Quarter 1.

Compliance goal progress as of the end of the reporting period¹:

Cumulative Portfolio Energy Impacts

- The CPITD reported gross energy savings is 18,831 MWh.
- The CPITD preliminary verified energy savings is 2,952 MWh.
- Achieved 1.4% of the 209,387 MWh May 31st 2011 energy savings compliance target.²
- Achieved 0.5% of the 628,160 MWh May 31st 2013 energy savings compliance target.³

Portfolio Demand Reduction⁴

- The CPITD reported gross demand reduction is 3.0 MW.
- The CPITD preliminary verified demand reduction is 0.5 MW.
- Achieved 0.3% of the 157.3 MW May 31st, 2013 demand reduction compliance target.

Low Income Sector

- There are 49 measures offered to the low-income sector, comprising 87.5% of the total measures offered.
- The CPITD reported gross energy savings for low-income sector programs is 3,644 MWh.
- The CPITD preliminary verified energy savings for low-income sector programs is 0 MWh.⁵

Government and Non-Profit Sector

- The CPITD reported gross energy savings for government and non-profit sector programs is 5,662 MWh.
- The CPITD preliminary verified energy savings for government and non-profit sector programs is 2,267 MWh.
- Achieved 3.5% of the 63,997 MWh May 31st, 2013 energy savings compliance target.

¹ Percentage of compliance target achieved calculated using verified Cumulative Program/Portfolio Inception to Date values (or Preliminary verified value, if not available) divided by compliance target value.

² Percent goal attainment based on verified programs only. Programs not verified in PY 2009 will be verified in PY 2010 and added to PY 2010 cumulative verified savings.

³ Percent goal attainment based on verified programs only. Programs not verified in PY 2009 will be verified in PY 2010 and added to PY 2010 cumulative verified savings.

⁴ Demand reduction to include both the demand savings from the installation of energy efficiency measures and the demand reduction associated with demand response programs.

⁵ Participation in Low Income Programs in PY 2009 did not warrant M&V Expense to produce verified energy savings. Programs completed in PY 2009 will be verified in PY 2010 and added to PY 2010 cumulative verified savings.

Program Year portfolio highlights as of the end of the reporting period:

- The PYTD reported gross energy savings is 12,925 MWh.
- The PYTD preliminary verified energy savings is 0 MWh.
- The PYTD reported gross demand reduction is 2.0 MW.
- The PYTD preliminary verified demand reduction is 0 MW.
- The PYTD reported participation is 18,930 participants (6,851 participants in CFL Rewards Program).⁶

Portfolio implementation status, highlights, risks, changes, and other key issues:

- The Company filed amended EE&C Plans on December 21, 2009 and April 29, 2010 as result of Commission orders. The Company's amended EE&C Plan filed on April 29, 2010 was approved by written Order on June 23, 2010. Data and information presented in this report is based on the EE&C Plan filed April 29, 2010.
- Allegheny Power has launched the following programs through PY 2010 First Quarter:
 - Residential CFL Rewards Program
 - o Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program
 - Residential HVAC Efficiency Program
 - Residential Home Performance Program Online Energy Audit Measure
 - Low Income Home Performance Check-Up & Appliance Replacement Program
 - Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management Program
 - Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Program
 - Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program
 - Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program
 - Commercial and Industrial Drives Program
 - Custom Technology Applications Program
 - Custom Applications Program
 - Government/School/non-Profit Lighting Efficiency Program
 - The Company plans to launch the remaining programs during the PY 2010.
 - Residential Home Performance Program Check-up and Comprehensive Measures
 - Critical Peak Rebate Program
 - Programmable Controllable Thermostat Program
 - Residential Efficiency Rewards Rebate Program
 - Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate
 - Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate
 - Hourly pricing Option (HPO) Rate
 - Customer Load Response Program
 - Customer Resources Demand Response Program
 - Distributed Generation Program
- The Company had 26,240 reported participants CPITD. Implementation highlights for the PY 2010 1st Quarter include:
 - Implemented CFL point-of-sale partnerships.
 - Developed trade ally partnerships and increased marketing efforts for C&I Drives, Custom Technology Applications, and Custom Application programs.

⁶ For reporting participants, please report CFL participants separately from other program participant numbers.

- Established program partnerships and increased marketing efforts for Commercial Lighting, Commercial HVAC, C&I Drives, Custom Technology Applications, and Custom Application Programs.
- Established marketing partnerships with Sears for Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program.
- The Company is increasing current EE&C Plan support staffing by approximately 20% and expects to be fully staffed by mid-PY 2010.
- Allegheny Power actively participates in the SWE and PUC Staff lead technical working groups.
- The Company filed an amended EE&C/DR Plan on September 10, 2010 that reduces the reliance of its EE&C/DR Plan on the rapid deployment of smart meters. The Company relied on experience gained since the original plan was filed on June 29, 2009 in developing the amended plan. The changes to the Company's EE&C/DR Plan included in the September 10, 2010 filing related to Smart Meters can be summarized as follows:
 - 1. The Company's amended EE&C/DR Plan removes the following Smart Meter enabled programs to reduce reliance of the Plan on the rapid deployment of Smart Meters:
 - Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate
 - Pay Ahead Smart Service Rate
 - Hourly Pricing Option Rate
 - Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Demand Response Program
 - 2. The Company's amended EE&C/DR Plan maintains the following voluntary Smart Meter enabled programs to offer a demand response program to all customer classes and support time-of-use pricing plans:
 - Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate Offering for residential customers
 - Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate Offering for Small Commercial and Industrial and Government, School and Non-Profit customers

Additional EE&C/DR Plan changes are required based on the changes listed above as well as on the additional experience gained since the Company filed its original EE&C/DR Plan in order to meet the requirements of Act 129. Some program name changes result from the program changes and the name change is represented by "(old /new)" nomenclature below. The program changes included in the September 10, 2010 are summarized as follows:

- 1. <u>Home Performance Program</u>: The Company is consolidating the "Check Up" and "Comprehensive" audit measures included in the Home Performance Program into a single "In Home" audit measure to simplify program design and administration. This, in conjunction with a revised estimate of program participation based on feedback from program management, results in a decreased program budget.
- 2. <u>Residential (HVAC/Whole Home Appliance) and Commercial HVAC Efficiency Programs:</u> The Company is replacing the incentive for the installation of new energy efficient HVAC units with an incentive for the maintenance of existing HVAC units. The Technical Reference Manual provides for energy and demand savings for maintenance activities of residential HVAC units. The change to providing an incentive for maintenance activities provides the opportunity for more customers to participate due to the much lower cost of performing maintenance as opposed to the higher cost of new installations.

- 3. <u>Residential Energy Star Domestic Water Heating measure:</u> The Company is adding a new measure to the Residential (HVAC/Whole Home Appliance) Efficiency Program. This is based on the development of Interim Deemed Savings for new Energy Star Domestic Water Heating types which provides the opportunity for more customers to participate in the program and supports the opportunity for additional energy and demand savings not already included in the Company's EE&C/DR Plan.
- 4. Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Program: The Company is removing this as a stand alone program and instead providing for the replacement of room air conditioners through the Company's Low Income Home Performance Check Up with Appliance Replacement Program. Room Air Conditioner Replacement is already included in the Company's Low Income Home Performance Check Up with Appliance Replacement Program and the removal of this stand alone program removes duplicity of this measure in the Company's EE&C/DR Plan.
- 5. <u>Commercial and Industrial Drives Program</u>: The Company is removing this program and instead providing for the installation of energy efficient drives through the Company's custom programs. The Company plans to provide for Commercial and Industrial Drives through the existing Custom Technology Applications and Custom Applications Programs *due to the requirement for custom measurement and verification protocols*. Handling energy efficient drives and custom measurement and verification protocols through the custom programs leverages existing processes and streamlines program administration.
- 6. <u>Commercial (Lighting/Products) Efficiency Program:</u> The Company is revising its Commercial (Lighting/Products) Efficiency Program to expand the eligible lighting measures, including CFLs, by leveraging the June 2010 Technical Reference Manual update. This provides the opportunity for more customers to participate in the program and for additional energy and demand savings due to the addition of different lighting types and sizes that are contained in Appendix C of the Technical Reference Manual. This also results in an increased program budget.
- 7. <u>Commercial Smart Strips measure</u>: The Company is adding Smart Strips to the Company's Commercial (Lighting/Products) Efficiency Program. This is based on the development of Interim Deemed Savings for Smart Strips which provides the opportunity for more customers to participate in the program and supports the opportunity for additional energy and demand savings not already included in the Company's EE&C/DR Plan.
- 8. <u>Custom Technology Applications Program</u>: The Company is expanding the Custom Technology Applications Program to provide the opportunity for more customer projects to be completed. This is based on program implementation and management to date which supports the opportunity for additional customer projects to be completed than originally projected. This results in an increased program budget.
- 9. <u>Custom Applications Program</u>: Similar to the expansion of the Custom Technology Applications Program, the Company is expanding the Custom Applications Program to provide the opportunity for more customer projects to be completed. This is based on program implementation and management to date which supports the opportunity for additional customer projects to be completed than originally projected. This results in an increased program budget.

Additional non-program changes were completed to the amended EE&C/DR Plan filed on September 10, 2010 including:

 Update all cost categories (administration, marketing, outside services, measurement and verification and customer incentives) based on actual costs or revised participation or costs associated with the program changes. Includes reallocation of common costs based on the revised program portfolio.

 Update cost-effectiveness testing based on revised programs, program impacts and program costs.

Portfolio M&V Status

Allegheny Power contracted with an independent Evaluation, Measurement and Verification Team (led by Tetra Tech and supported by RW Beck and ADM Associates) to evaluate its EE&C programs portfolio for PY 2009-2012. The evaluation team was selected in February 2010, just as Allegheny Power was launching programs. The primary objectives for the PY 2009 program evaluation efforts were to obtain an understanding of the programs as they are being implemented and to establish the structure necessary for robust process and impact evaluations starting in PY 2010.

The evaluation team completed the following activities in PY 2009:

- Developed Evaluation Plans: The evaluation plan both presents the general approach to the overall portfolio evaluation as well as detailed evaluation plans for each of the programs through the end of PY 2010. The evaluation team met with Allegheny Power on-site in February 2010 to discuss the EM&V approach. This initial kick-off meeting was followed by program manager interviews and development of logic models, included in this annual report in program-specific sections. Following these activities, Tetra Tech developed and submitted a detailed evaluation plan to Allegheny Power and the Statewide Evaluator (SWE) in April 2010. SWE comments were received in May 2010. Allegheny Power, Tetra Tech and the SWE met on-site at Allegheny Power in June 2010 to discuss evaluation plan revisions. A revised evaluation plan was submitted in July 2010 based on these meetings. A second round of SWE comments was received, which Allegheny Power and Tetra Tech discussed with the SWE. The evaluation plan is now finalized.
- **Designed Survey Instruments:** Tetra Tech designed and submitted for SWE review in April and May 2010 survey instruments for the residential and commercial programs EM&V efforts as well as the commercial baseline survey effort.
- Conducted Program Manager Interviews: The evaluation team conducted interviews with Allegheny Power Program Managers. The interviews' short-term objectives were to obtain background information and to develop an understanding of how programs were operating, to inform evaluation plan development, to aid in program logic model development, and to identify programmatic issues for further exploration in the process and impact evaluations.
- Developed Program Logic Models: Tetra Tech created a logic model for each program implemented in PY 2009. The models were first created from program documentation and then reviewed with program managers during interviews. Tetra Tech will update the program logic models each year to capture changes in the programs' design.
- **Reviewed Rebate Applications and Tracking Databases:** Tetra Tech worked closely with Allegheny Power to review program rebate applications and program tracking systems to make sure that information needed for the EM&V effort was being collected and captured.
- Participated in Technical Working Group (TWG) sessions: Tetra Tech participated with Allegheny Power in several TWG sessions with the SWE. These included updates to the Technical

Reference Manual (TRM), reporting and data requirements, demand response, dynamic sampling discussions and other ad-hoc meetings.

Verified Savings: Two programs, the Residential Home Performance Program – Online Energy Audit Measure and the Government/School/non-Profit Portfolio Program, were sufficiently established in PY 2009 for cost-effective EM&V efforts. The results of these evaluations are presented in detail in the relevant sections of this report. Tetra Tech will verify savings for all programs in PY 2010 as well as implement process, market and impact evaluation activities.

Summary of Portfolio Impacts

A summary of the portfolio reported impacts is presented in Table 1-1.

Table 1-1: EDC Reported Portfolio Impacts through the First Quarter, Program Year 2	

	Total Energy Savings	Total Demand
Impact Type	allen al (MWh) ≊ all a	Reduction (MW)
Reported Gross Impact: Incremental Quarterly	12,925	2.0
Reported Gross Impact: Program Year to Date	12,925	2.0
Reported Gross Impact: Cumulative Portfolio Inception to Date	18,831	3.0
Unverified Ex Post Savings	0	0.0
Estimated Impact: Projects in Progress	19,467	11.5
Estimated Impact: PYTD Total Committed	32,392	13.5
Preliminary PYTD Verified Impact ^(a)	0	0.0
Preliminary PYTD Net Impact ^(b)	0	0.0
NOTES:		
[a] Portfolio Verified Impact calculated by aggregating Program PYTD Verified Impacts	s. Program PYTD Verified I	mpacts are calculated by
multiplying Program PYTD Reported Gross Impacts by program realization rates.		
[b] Portfolio Net Impact calculated by aggregating Program Net Impacts. Program Net Verified Impacts by program Net to Gross ratios	Impacts are calculated by n	nultiplying Program PYTD
Actuation unbactored bioRiginfuer-ro-orioss rando 197 11 344 2005 197 197		

A summary of total evaluation adjusted impacts for the portfolio is presented in Table 1-2.

Due to early plan implementation activities late in PY2009, cost effectiveness testing will not be completed for PY 2009 as communicated by the PUC Staff and the SWE.

Table 1-2: Verified Preliminary Portfolio Total Evaluation Adjusted Impacts through the End of the First Quarter, Program Year 2

	ч . -	· · · · ·					- ··· -
TRC Category		n an	• •	IQ ^[*]		PYTD ^(b)	CPITD
TRC Benefits (\$)							
TRC Costs (\$)							
TRC Benefit-Cost Ratio			//////		///////////////////////////////////////		
NOTES:	• ,			. ·		·	•
(a) Based on reported gross savings.		<i></i>	-	•	-		
[b] Based on reported gross savings.							

1.1 Summary of Energy Impacts by Program

A summary of the reported energy savings by program is presented in Figure 1-1.⁷



Figure 1-1: CPITD Reported Gross Energy Savings by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

⁷ Absence of data indicates program has not been launched.

A summary of energy impacts by program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2 is presented in Table 1-3 and Table 1-4.

Table 1-3: EDC Reported Participation and Gross Energy Savings by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year2

		Participants		Repo	rted/Grossli (MWh)	npact)
Program	i (Q	PYTD)	(CP,ITD)	NUL IQ	(PYTD)	CPITD
Compact Fluorescent Lighting (CFL) Rewards Program	6,851	6,851	7,111	1,491	1,491	1,573
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate						
Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance						
Program	6,712	6,712	9,219	3,126	3,126	4,178
Residential Home Performance Program	3,987	3,987	7, 9 57	412	412	1,126
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program						
Residential HVAC Efficiency Program	562	562	565	436	436	439
Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate						
Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate						
Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit & Appliance Replacement Program	718	718	961	2,798	2,798	3,642
Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management						
Program	2	2	2	2	2	2
Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner						
Replacement Program	0	0	0	0	0	0
Governmental/Non-Profit Lighting Efficiency Program	57	57	381	2,639	2,639	5,662
Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program	1	1	1	1	1	1
Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program	37	37	40	1,491	1,491	1,679
Customer Resources Demand Response Program						
Custom Technology Applications Descret						
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate						
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate						
Custom Applications Program	0	0	0	0	0	0
Customer Load Response Program						
Commercial and Industrial Drives Program	3	3	3	529	529	529
TOTAL PORTFOLIO	18,930	18,930	26,240	12,925	12,925	18,831
Noncalmagorgeneticitationecida series	launched.					

				EE&GPlan	Percention
	Projectsiin	Unverified	PYIID I OTALS	Estimate for	Estimate
	Progress	Post Savings	Committed	Program)Year	Committee
Program Program	至至(MWh)酒里	1223(MWh) 潮翻	Mar (MWh) Ear	SER (MWh)	
Compact Fluorescent Lighting (CFL) Rewards Program	5	<u> </u>	1,496	24,961	6.0%
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate	Į	 '	ļ	36	0.0%
Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program	250	0	3,376	11,177	30.2%
Residential Home Performance Program	0	0	412	23,371	1.8%
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program				36	0.0%
Residential HVAC Efficiency Program	78	0	514	982	52.3%
Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate				161	
Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate				69	0.0%
Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit	•	1		1	I
& Appliance Replacement Program	0	0	2798	3,241	86.3%
Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management		۲ I		1	i
Program	0	0	2	3,555	0.1%
Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement				[]	1
Program	0	0	0	129	0.0%
Governmental/Non-Profit Lighting Efficiency Program	5,758	0	8,397	36,061	23.3%
Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program	3	0	4	859	0.5%
Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program	2,140	0	3,631	54,560	6.7%
Customer Resources Demand Response Program		Г <u> </u>		1,250	0.0%
Distributed Generation Program				200	0.0%
Custom Technology Applications Program	1,813	0	1,813	2,266	80.0%
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate				206	0.0%
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate				36	0.0%
Custom Applications Program	9,420	0	9,420	18,522	50.9%
Customer Load Response Program				750	0.0%
Commercial and Industrial Drives Program	0	0	529	2,393	22.1%
Total	19,467	0	32,392	184,821	17.5%
NOTES: (1)"Unverified ExPost Savings" ergunverified savings	pending appro	valofTRMor	ustomMeasur	eProtocollbyt	ie.
(2) Absence of data indicates that program has not been laund	hed.				

Table 1-4: EDC Reported Gross Energy Savings by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

A summary of evaluation verified energy impacts by program is presented in Table 1-5.

			Preliminary	-	
	PYTD		PYTD	· ·	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Reported	Preliminary	Verified		PYTD Net
	Gross Impact	Realization	Impact	Net-to-Gross	Impact
Program	(MWh)	Rate	(MWh)	Ratio	-(MWh)
Compact Fluorescent Lighting (CFL) Rewards Program	1,491		,,		
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate					
Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program	3,126				
Residential Home Performance Program	412				
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program	0				
Residential HVAC Efficiency Program	436				
Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate					
Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate					
Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit &					
Appliance Replacement Program	2,798				
Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management Program	2				
Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Program	0				
Governmental/Non-Profit Lighting Efficiency Program	2.639				
Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program	1				
Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program	1.491				
Customer Resources Demand Response Program					
Distributed Generation Program					
Custom Technology Apolications Program	0				
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate					
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate					
Custom Applications Program	0				
Customer Load Response Program	0				
Commercial and Industrial Drives Program	529				
Total	12,925				
	-				
					. "

Table 1-5; Preliminary Energy Savings by Program through the First Quarter, Program Yea	ar 2
---	------

NOTES: (1) M&V efforts in PY 2010 will begin in second quarter.

(2) Absence of data in PYTD Reported Gross Impact (MWh) column indicates program has not been launched.

.

1.2 Summary of Demand Impacts by Program

A summary of the reported demand reduction by program is presented in Figure 1-2.⁸



Figure 1-2: Reported Demand Reduction by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

⁸ Absence of data indicates program has not been launched.

A summary of demand reduction impacts by program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2 is presented in Table 1-6 and Table 1-7.

Table 1-6: Participation and Reported Gross Demand	Reduction by Program through	the First Quarter, Program Year 2
---	-------------------------------------	-----------------------------------

		Participants		Reported Gross Impact				
Program		EPIPYID	CPITD	10.5M	(BAID)	CPITD		
Compact Fluorescent Lighting (CFL) Rewards Program	6,851	6,851	7,111	0.1	0.1	0.1		
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate								
Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program	6,712	6,712	9,219	0.7	0.7	0.9		
Residential Home Performance Program	3,987	3,987	7,957	0.0	0.0	0.1		
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program								
Residential HVAC Efficiency Program	562	562	565	0.1	0.1	0.1		
Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate								
Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate	1							
Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit &								
Appliance Replacement Program	718	718	961	0.1	0.1	0.1		
Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management Program	2	2	2	0.0	0.0	0.0		
Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Program	0	0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
Governmental/Non-Profit Lighting Efficiency Program	57	57	381	0.6	0.6	1.3		
Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program	1	1	1	0.0	0.0	0.0		
Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program	37	37	40	0.3	0.3	0.3		
Customer Resources Demand Response Program								
Distributed Generation Program								
Custom Technology Applications Program	0	0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate								
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate								
Custom Applications Program	0	0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0		
Customer Load Response Program								
Commercial and Industrial Drives Program	3	3	3	0.0	0.0	0.0		
TOTAL PORTFOLIO	18,930	18,930	26,240	2.0	2.0	3.0		
NOTESI (1)/Absence of data indicates program has not been launched. (2)/MW total differs from symooffindividual components durato roundia	13							

Table 1-7: Reported Gross Demand Reduction by Program through the First Quarter, Program fear

	San The Fight			EECORED C	
		Unverified	RADIO	Estimate for	Percention
	ම ලැලේකයටට	· Rost Gavings	Committee	ProgramVear	Gillinate
Program	Progress (MW)	(MW) ≈ 1	(MW)	(MW)	Committed (%)
Compact Fluorescent Lighting (CFL) Rewards Program	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.1	119.6%
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate				0.2	0.0%
Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program	0.1	0.0	0.8	3.8	20.9%
Residential Home Performance Program	0.0	0.0	0.0	2.5	0.9%
	1 1				
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program				0.2	0.0%
Residential HVAC Efficiency Program	0.0	0.0	0.2	. 1.1	15.6%
Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate	l	L		0.0	0.0%
Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate	L			0.1	0.0%
Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit &					
Appliance Replacement Program	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.6	13.8%
Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management					
Program	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.4	0.0%
Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement					
Program	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.0%
Courses and the Dentity Linksing Officiancy Program	25		21		112 8%
Governmental/Non-Profit Lighting Efficiency Program	2.3	0.0	3.1	2.0	114.0%
Commercial Hyde Efficiency Program	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.5	6.2%
Curte mar Paramana Damand Personna Program			0.7	25.0	0.2%
Distributed Conception Brogram				23.0	0.0%
Custom Technolom: Applications Program	03		03		45.5%
Time of the (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate			<u> </u>	0.1	0.0%
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate	i f			0.0	0.0%
Custom Applications Program	8.1	0.0	8.1	3.6	221.6%
Customer Load Recoonse Program				15.0	0.0%
Commercial and Industrial Drives Program	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.5	24.9%
Total	11.5	0.0	13.5	72.7	19%
		CATENA OF GUIDO	This proto	the Comm	
NOUES (1) "Unvernied ExirositSavings" are unvernied savings	enging approver.	Ollinimoneusion	m]Measure_r.o.c	coroyune.comm	1551011
[2]/Absence(of/data)indicates(that)programmas notibeen launche	305				
[5]/MW/total/differs from sum or individual components due tot	Concernes.				

A summary of evaluation adjusted demand impacts by program is presented in Table 1-8.

Table 1-8: Verified Demand Reduction by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

	Reported		Preliminary PYUD		
	. හෙතුව	Preliminary	Varified		PYUDRED
	ിന്നാല്	Realization	ධ්යලාවයි	-0340IA	රිස්දුන්ත
2. Solution and the Program and the second	(MW)	r Rate	(MW)	Gross Ratio	(MW)
Compact Fluorescent Lighting (CFL) Rewards Program	0,1				
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate	0.0				L
					l
Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program	0.7		i		
Residential Home Performance Program	0.0				L
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program	0.0				L
Residential HVAC Efficiency Program	0.1		ļ	l	L
Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate	0.0				<u> </u>
Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate	0.0				L
Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit & Appliance					
Replacement Program	0.1			l	L
				[Γ
Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management Program	0.0		l	l	L
	Γ	Γ	ſ I	ſ !	Í
Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Program	0.0				l
Governmental/Non-Profit Lighting Efficiency Program	0.6				
Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program	0.0				
Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program	0,3				
Customer Resources Demand Response Program	0,0				
Distributed Generation Program	0.0				
Custom Technology Applications Program	0.0				
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate	0.0				
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate	0.0				
Custom Applications Program	0.0				
Customer Load Response Program	0.0				
Commercial and Industrial Drives Program	0.0				
Total	2.0				
NOTES: (1)M&Vefforts/inPy2010will/begin/insecond/quarters					
2) Absence of data in PYID Reported (Gross Impact ((MWh)) column indicates	sorogramhas	anotbeenlau	ncheol.		. <u>k</u> ,
ອງທີ່ໄດ້ເພື່ອເອົາເຈັດເຫຼົ່ອງ ແລະ ເພື່ອເຫຼົ່າ ເປັນເປັນເປັນເປັນເອົາເປັນເປັນເອົາເປັນເປັນເອົາເອົາເອົາເອົາເອົາເອົາເອ					

1.3 Summary of Evaluation

To ensure that best practices for evaluation and that statewide protocols are followed to measure and verify claimed savings, Allegheny Power contracted with an independent EM&V Team (led by Tetra Tech, and supported by RW Beck and ADM) to evaluate its Residential and Nonresidential Programs for the Plan Years 2009 – 2012.

The evaluation's goals are to:

- Design and document a comprehensive and complete EM&V strategy for each of the programs identified in Allegheny Power's Pennsylvania Act 129 EE&C Plan, and
- Implement the EM&V strategy and provide all data, analyses, and information to Allegheny Power to support the evaluation of and the reporting as required by the SWE and the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission.

Realization rates are calculated to adjust reported savings based on statistically significant verified savings measured by the EM&V team. The realization rate is defined as the percentage of reported savings that is achieved, as determined through the independent evaluation review. A realization rate of 1 or 100% indicates no difference between the reported and achieved savings. Realization rates are determined by certain attributes relative to one of three protocol types. Fully deemed TRM measure realization rates are driven by differences in the number of installed measures. Partially deemed TRM measure⁹ realization rates are driven by (1) differences in the number of installed measures and (2) differences in the variables. Custom measure realization rates are driven by differences in the energy savings determined by approved EM&V protocols. The protocol type determines the data type that is sampled. The EM&V team will calculate realization rates based on the best engineering estimate for each program savings as identified through the EM&V effort. The methodology used to calculate the program realization rate based on the best engineering estimate for indetail in Allegheny Power's evaluation plan.

1.3.1 Impact Evaluation

As overviewed above, the Audit Plan and Evaluation Framework for Pennsylvania Act 129 Energy Efficiency and Conservation Programs dated December 1, 2009 provided by the SWE (hereafter referred to as the "Audit Plan"), recognizes that the TRM Deemed Savings include two levels—TRM Deemed and TRM Partially Deemed—in addition to Custom Measures. The difference is that the TRM Deemed Savings Measures are fairly straightforward in calculations and stipulated inputs to the algorithms. The Deemed Savings measures only require verification of installation to develop realization rates. An example is residential CFLs, where the quantity of lights by wattage is needed while the hours of use based on secondary data are stipulated at three hours per day.

In addition to verification of installation, the TRM Partially Deemed Measures require measurement or quantification of some key inputs to the algorithms used to calculate energy savings. An example is Residential Electric HVAC, where the algorithms or calculations are fairly straightforward but key inputs such as Equivalent Full Load Hours must be collected.

⁹ TRM measures with stipulated values and variables.

Any new measures or existing measures not included in the TRM are treated as Custom Measures. Tetra Tech and Allegheny Power are working with the SWE to develop M&V Plans that address Custom Measures. These Plans will be approved and coordinated for consistency and future reference by the SWE who will also maintain a catalog of M&V Protocols for Custom Measures.

The next level of rigor is described in the Audit Plan for measurement techniques. Many of the TRM Deemed Savings and TRM Partially Deemed Savings will require Basic Measurement approaches such as verification of installations and simple engineering measures such as spot metering of motor loads. The next level, Enhanced Measurement, will require more rigorous measurement for TRM Partially Deemed Savings—particularly for larger, complex projects that will involve metering of multiple parameters or short-term or long-term metering. For example, commercial applications such as motors, drives and chillers will require an enhanced level of rigor. Finally, Custom Measurement will require techniques such as statistical billing analysis and engineering simulation modeling for projects that may include multiple measures or interactive effectives. Tetra Tech's impact evaluation approaches for Allegheny Power attempts to be consistent with the level of rigor required by the Audit Plan dated December 1, 2009 and the TRM dated June 2010, however; budget allocations are a limiting factor for some programs.

The Company's EM&V Plan will be implemented in PY2010 second quarter as it is expected there will be enough participation to warrant cost effective evaluation, measurement and verification at that time.

·

The realization rates for each program verified in PY2009 are presented in Table 1-9.

		Regram				
		Year	Preliminary	Confidence	Preliminary	Confidence
		Sample	Realization	and.	Realization	and
	PYUD Sample	Participant	Rate	Precision	Rate	Precision for
Program	Participants	Target	forikWh	ForkWha	forikW	Likw
	 		ļ	ļ	Į .	.
Compact Fluorescent Lighting (CFL) Rewards Program	ļ					
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate						
Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program						
Residential Home Performance Program						
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program						
Residential HVAC Efficiency Program						
Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate						
Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate						
Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit &			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Appliance Replacement Program						l I
Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management						
Program	l I					
Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement						
Program	t I					
Governmental/Non-Profit Lighting Efficiency Program			[[[
Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program						**************************************
Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program	i I					
Customer Resources Demand Response Program						
Distributed Generation Program						
Custom Technology Applications Program						
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate						
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate						
Custom Applications Program	1					
Customer Load Response Program	1				1	
Commercial and Industrial Drives Program						
Total	řene na se					
NOTES: I(1)'M&V/efforts'in PY/2010 will begin in second quarter	ar).					

Table 1-9: Summary of Realization Rates and Confidence Intervals (CI) for kWh

1.3.2 Process Evaluation

The process evaluation activities are designed to provide a comprehensive and systematic assessment of program operations from the planning background to implementation to participant experiences. As stated in the Audit Plan, the process evaluation's primary objective is to help program designers and managers structure their programs to achieve cost-effective savings while maintaining high levels of market penetration, customer satisfaction and program efficiency and effectiveness. A well-designed and implemented process evaluation serves as a basis for recommendations to Allegheny Power and program managers involved in program design and implementation. The process evaluation will also identify best practices that Allegheny Power may choose to implement going forward.

Detailed process evaluation results are presented in program sections below for the two programs evaluated in PY 2009. For all other programs, process evaluation activities were limited in PY 2009 to interviews with program managers to identify key researchable issues going forward and provide preliminary feedback. PY 2010 process evaluation activities will include additional program staff interviews, participant surveys, trade ally interviews and other methods as appropriate (e.g., mystery shopping), which are summarized in each program's EM&V methodology section of this report. These will be conducted in the PY 2010 second and third quarters.

Summary of Finances

The TRC test demonstrates the cost-effectiveness of a program by comparing the total economic benefits to the total costs. A breakdown of the portfolio finances is presented in Table 1-10.

Table 1-10:	Summary	of Portfolio	Finances:	TRC Test ¹⁰

	Category in Category in the second se	8			PATD)		CPITD CPITD
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	829,120	\$	829,120	\$	964,513
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$		\$		\$	
А	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	829,120	\$	829,120	\$	964,513
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
B.1	Design & Development	5	21,000	\$	21,000	\$	1,571,887
B.2	Administration	<u></u>	436,424	\$	436,424	<u>[</u> \$	1,162,187
B.3	Management	\$		\$		\$	
B.4	Marketing	\$	514,972	\$	514,972	\$	1,397,460
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	351,611	\$	351,611	\$	1,608,371
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	1,324,007	\$	1,324,007	\$	5,739,905
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	22,544	\$	22,544	\$	160,600
D	SWE Audit Costs	5	250,000	5	250,000	5	544,034
E	Participant Costs				/	Γ	
	Total Costs	5	2,425,671	\$	2,425,671	\$	7,409;052
J	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs	╞		⊨		┢	
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits	F		E		E	
]		Ļ			/	Ļ	
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio	Ļ	÷	Ĺ	·	L	
NOTES: An	alysis associated with Benefit to Cost calculations on hold pendir	ngi	RGTechnicalWork	Gro	upoutput(this inc	lūd	estitems(5,6,6nd
G, asiweina	s, the Portfolio Benefit to Cost (Ratio);						

¹⁰ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order. Various cost and benefit categories are subject to change pending the outcome of TRC Technical Working Group discussions.

The TRC for each program is presented in Table 1-11.

Program		TRC Benefits (\$)		TRC Costs (5)	TRC Benefit-
Compart Fluorescent Lighting (CFL) Rewards Program	5	59.843.634	\$	5,605,151	10.7
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate 2	Ś	581,585	Ś	361.780	1.6
Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program	Ś	47,928,030	Ś	15,638,302	3.1
Residential Home Performance Program	ŝ	48,465,639	Ś	20,624,013	2.3
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program 2	\$	581,585	\$	755,302	0.8
Residential HVAC Efficiency Program	\$	8,360,467	\$	5,137,000	1.6
Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate 2	\$	580,026	\$	253,246	2.3
Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate 2	\$	248,583	\$	108,534	2.3
Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit & Appliance Replacement					
Program	\$	3,582,852	\$	1,026,504	3.5
Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management Program	\$	10,494,152	\$	6,362,561	1.6
Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Program	\$	478,050	\$	580,312	0.8
Governmental/Non-Profit Lighting Efficiency Program	\$	114,497,301	\$	9,362,393	12.2
Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program	\$	5,833,129	\$	3,359,649	1.7
Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program	\$	634,666,350	\$	60,073,127	10.6
Customer Resources Demand Response Program	\$	4,551,628	\$	2,812,693	1.6
Distributed Generation Program	\$	757,680	\$	909,963	0.8
Custom Technology Applications Program 1	\$	11,422,726	\$	1,355,898	8.4
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate 2	\$	1,150,179	\$	437,898	2.6
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate 2	\$	202,973	\$	77,276	2.6
Custom Applications Program 1	\$	<u>67,814,602</u>	\$	1,030,660	65.8
Customer Load Response Program	\$	3,072,351	\$	2,506,831	1.2
Commercial and Industrial Drives Program	\$	14,571,794	\$	8,362,762	1.7
Total for Plan	\$	1,039,685,316	\$	146,741,855	7.1
NOTES:					

1

Table 1-11: Summary of Portfolio Budget by Program

1. Excludes customer costs due to variability of eligible customer projects. Customer costs are evaluated during project selection process.

Dynamic rate offerings are enabled by Smart Metering Infrastructure
Represents total benefits to total costs ratio over lifetime of all measures installed in the 2009-2012 Plan years.

2 Portfolio Results by Sector

The EE&C Implementation Order issued on January 15, 2009 states requirements for specific sectors on page 11. In order to comply with these requirements, each program has been categorized into one of the following sectors:

- 1. Residential EE (excluding Low-Income)
- 2. Residential Low-Income EE
- 3. Small Commercial & Industrial EE
- 4. Large Commercial & Industrial EE
- 5. Government & Non-Profit EE

A summary of portfolio gross energy savings and gross demand reduction by sector is presented in Figure 2-1 and Figure 2-2.

Figure 2-1: PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings by Sector





Figure 2-2: PYTD Reported Gross Demand Reduction by Sector

A portfolio summary of results by sector is presented in Table 2-1 and Table 2-2.

	Reported	Reported Gross Impact (MWh)			Total	Unverified Ex
Market Sector	IQ	PYTD	CPITD	Progress	Committed	Post Savings
Residential EE	5,465	5,465	7,316	333	5,798	. 0
Residential Low-Income EE	2,800	2,800	3,644	0	2,800	0
Small Commercial & Industrial EE	1,492	1,492	1,680	3,956	5,448	C
Large Commercial & Industrial EE	529	529	529	9,420	9,949	0
Government & Non-Profit EE	2,639	2,639	5,662	5,758	8,397	
TOTAL PORTFOLIO	12,925	12,925	18,830	19,467	32,392	(
NOTES: (1) "Unverified Ex Post Savings" a	re unverified savings	s pending approv	val of TRM or Ci	ustom Measure	Protocol by the (Commission.

Table 2-1: Reported Gross Energy Savings by Sector through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Table 2-2: Reported Gross Demand Reduction by Sector through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

	Reporte	d Gross Impact (MW)	Pròiects in	Total	Unverified Fx
Market Sector	IQ	PYTD	СРПО	Progress	Committed	Post Savings
Residential EE	1.0	1.0	1.2	0.1	1.1	0.0
Residential Low-Income EE	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.0
Small Commercial & Industrial EE	0.3	0.3	0.3	0.7	1.0	0.0
Large Commercial & Industrial EE	0.0	0.0	0.0	8.1	8.2	0.0
Government & Non-Profit EE	0.6	0.6	1.3	2.5	3.1	0.0
TOTAL PORTFOLIO	2.0	2.0	3.0	11.5	13.5	0.0
NOTES: (1) "Unverified Ex Post Savings" a (2) Absence of data indicates that program	re unverified savings	pending approv	al of TRM or Cu	istom Measure	Protocol by the (Commission.

2.1 Residential EE Sector

The sector target for annual energy savings is 12,100 MWh and the sector target for annual peak demand reduction is 1.4 MW.

A sector summary of results by program is presented in Table 2-3 and Table 2-4.

Posidential EE Soctar	IO Porticioante	IQ Reported Gross Energy Savings	IQ Reported Gross Demand Reduction
Compact Elugraccant Linking (CEL) Bauarde Dragram		(IVIVVII) 1.401	
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate	0,851		0.1
Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program	6,712	3,126	0.7
Residential Home Performance Program	3,987	412	0.0
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program	0	0	0.0
Residential HVAC Efficiency Program	562	436	0.1
Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate	0	0	0.0
Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Total for Residential Programs	18,112	5,465	1.0
NOTES: (1) Absence of data indicates program has not been launched (2) MW total differs from sum of individual components due to round	ing.		-

Table 7-3: Summan	of Residential FE Sector	Incremental Impacts	by Program throu	gh the First Quarter	Program Voar 2
Table 2-5; Summary	y of Residential EE Sector	Incremental impacts	s by Program throu	gn the rirst Quarter	, Program tear 2

Table 2-4: Summary of Residential EE Sector PYTD Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Residential EE Sector	PYTD Participants	PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings (MWh)	PYTD Reported Gross Demand Reduction (MW)
Compact Fluorescent Lighting (CFL) Rewards Program	6,851	1,491	0.1
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate	0	0	0.0
Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program	6,712	3,126	0.7
Residential Home Performance Program	3,987	412	0.0
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program	0	0	0.0
Residential HVAC Efficiency Program	562	436	0.1
Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate	0	0	0.0
Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate			
Total for Residential Programs	18,112	5,465	1.0
NOTES: (1) Absence of data indicates program has not been launched. (2) MW total differs from sum of individual components due to rounding.			

A summary of the sector energy savings by program is presented in Figure 2-3.¹¹





A summary of the sector demand reduction by program is presented in Figure 2-4.¹²



Figure 2-4: Summary of Residential EE Sector PYTD Reported Demand Reduction by Program

¹¹ Absence of data indicates program has not been launched.

¹² Absence of data indicates program has not been launched.

2.2 Residential Low-Income EE Sector

The sector target for annual energy savings is 979 MWh and the sector target for annual peak demand reduction is 0.2 MW.

A sector summary of results by program is presented in Table 2-5 and Table 2-6.

Table 2-5: Summary of Residential Low-Income EE Sector Incremental Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Residential Low Income EE Sector	IQ Participants	IQ Reported Gross Energy Savings (MWh)	IQ Reported Gross Demand Reduction (MW)
Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit & Appliance Replacement Program	718	2,798	0.1
Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management Program	2	2	0.0
Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Measure	0	0	0.0
Total for Low Income Sector	720	2,800	0.1

Table 2-6: Summary of Residential Low-Income EE Sector PYTD Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year2

Residential Low Income EE Sector	PYTD Participants	PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings (MWh)	PYTD Reported Gross Demand Reduction (MW)
Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit & Appliance			
Replacement Program	718	2,798	0.1
Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management Program	2	2	0.0
Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Measure	0	0	0.0
Total for Low Income Sector	720	2,800	0.1

A summary of the sector energy savings by program is presented in Figure 2-5.





A summary of the sector demand reduction by program is presented in Figure 2-6.

Figure 2-6: Summary of Residential Low-Income EE Sector PYTD Reported Demand Reduction by Program



2.3 Small Commercial & Industrial EE Sector

The sector target for annual energy savings is 8,307 MWh and the sector target for annual peak demand reduction is 1.9 MW.

A sector summary of results by program is presented in Table 2-7 and Table 2-8.

Table 2-7: Summary of Small Commercial & Industrial EE Sector Incremental Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Small Commercial & Industrial EE Sector		IQ Participants	IQ Reported Gross Energy Savings (MWh)	IQ Reported Gross Demand Reduction (MW)
Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program		1	1	0.0
Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program		37	1,491	0.3
Customer Resources Demand Response Program				
Custom Technology Applications Program	" •	0	0	0.0
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate				
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate				
Total for Small Commercial & Industrial		38	1,492	0.3
NOTES: Absence of data indicates program has not been launce	hed.			

Table 2-8: Summary of Small Commercial & Industrial EE Sector PYTD Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Small Commercial & Industrial EE Sector	PYTD Participants	PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings (MWh)	PYTD Reported Gross Demand Reduction (MW)
Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program	1	1	0.0
Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program	37	1,491	0.3
Customer Résources Demand Response Program			
Custom Technology Applications Program	0	0	0.0
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate			
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate			
Total for Small Commercial & Industrial	38	1,492	0.3
NOTES: Absence of data indicates program has not been launch	ed.		

A summary of the sector energy savings by program is presented in Figure 2-7.13



Figure 2-7: Summary of Small Commercial & Industrial EE Sector PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings by Program

¹³ Absence of data indicates program has not been launched.

A summary of the sector demand reduction by program is presented in Figure 2-8.¹⁴





¹⁴ Absence of data indicates program has not been launched.
2.4 Large Commercial & Industrial EE Sector

The sector target for annual energy savings is 399 MWh and the sector target for annual peak demand reduction 0.0 MW.

A sector summary of results by program is presented in Table 2-9 and Table 2-10.

Table 2-9: Summary of Large Commercial & Industrial EE Sector Incremental Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Large Commercial & Industrial EE Sector	IQ Participants	IQ Reported Gross Energy Savings (MWh)	IQ Reported Gross Demand Reduction (MW)
Custom Applications Program	0	0	0.0
Customer Load Response Program			
Distributed Generation Program			
Commercial and Industrial Drives Program	3	529	0.0
Total for Large Commercial & Industrial Sector	3	529	0.0
NOTES: Absence of data indicates program has not been launched.			•

Table 2-10: Summary of Large Commercial & Industrial EE Sector PYTD Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Large Commercial & Industrial EE Sector	PYTD Participants	PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings (MWh)	PYTD Reported Gross Demand Reduction (MW)
Custom Applications Program	0	0	0.0
Customer Load Response Program			
Distributed Generation Program			
Commercial and Industrial Drives Program	3	529	0.0
Total for Large Commercial & Industrial Sector	. 3	529	0.0
NOTES: Absence of data indicates program has not been laur	nched.		

A summary of the sector energy savings by program is presented in Figure 2-9.¹⁵

Figure 2-9: Summary of Large Commercial & Industrial EE Sector PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings by Program



A summary of the sector demand reduction by program is presented in Figure 2-10.¹⁶



Figure 2-10: Summary of Large Commercial & Industrial EE Sector PYTD Reported Demand Reduction by Program

¹⁵ Absence of data indicates program has not been launched.

¹⁶ Absence of data indicates program has not been launched.

2.5 Government & Non-Profit EE Sector

The sector target for annual energy savings is 2,842 MWh and the sector target for annual peak demand reduction is 0.3 MW.

A sector summary of results by program is presented in Table 2-11 and Table 2-12.

 Table 2-11: Summary of Government & Non-Profit EE Sector Incremental Impacts by Program through the First Quarter,

 Program Year 2

GovALGNon-Profit EESector	IQ Participants	(MWH)	Constant CrossDemand Reduction (WM)
- Governmental/ Non-Profit Lighting Efficiency Program	57	2,639	0.6

Table 2-12: Summary of Government & Non-Profit EE Sector PYTD Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

	:		FAID Reported Gross Gross Sectors Sectors	PYUD Reported Gross Demand Reduction
Gov/t, & Non-Profit/EESector	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	PY/TD/Participants	(MWh)	(MW)
Governmental/ Non-Profit Portfolio Program	·	57	2,639	0.6

A summary of the sector energy savings by program is presented in Figure 2-11.



Figure 2-11: Summary of Government & Non-Profit EE Sector PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings by Program

A summary of the sector demand reduction by program is presented in Figure 2-12.

Figure 2-12: Summary of Government & Non-Profit EE Sector PYTD Reported Demand Reduction by Program



3 Demand Response

Demand response programs specifically target the reduction of peak demand through various demandside management strategies. A summary of demand response by sector is presented in Figure 3-1. Not applicable at this time.

Demand Response programs will launch in PY 2010 and therefore, participation, energy savings, and demand reduction will be reported beginning in PY 2010. All data in this section is intentionally left blank.

Demand Reduction by Sector						
, 	Residential	Low-Income	□ Commercial & Industrial 0%	Government & Non-Profit		

3.1 Residential DR Sector

A sector summary of results by program is presented in Table 3-1 and Table 3-2. *Not applicable at this time.*

Table 3-1: Summary of Residential DR Sector Quarterly Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

* Residential DR Sector				IQ Participants	IQ Reported Gross Energy Savings ^(a) (MWh)	IQ Reported Gross Demand Reduction ^[6] (MW)
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate	· · · · · ·					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Programmable Controllable Thermos	stat (PCT) Program	· · · ·				
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak	Pricing Rate	······································				
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) rate						
Total for Residential Programs						
NOTES: [a] Energy savings in the top 100 pea	k hours	· · ·			т. 97 ў	4 p.
(b) Demand reduction in MW to be a	function of the top	100 peak hours as	inte	rpreted by the PA PUC ur	nder Act 129.	

Table 3-2: Summary of Residential DR Sector PYTD Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Residential DR Sector	PYTD Participants	PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings ^(#) (MWh)	PYTD Reported Gross Demand Reduction ^(b) (MW)
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate			
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program			
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate			
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) rate			1
Total for Residential Programs			
NOTES:	÷	• • •	
[a] Energy savings in the top 100 peak hours.			
[b] Demand reduction in MW to be a function of the top 100 peak hours as	interpreted by the PA PUC u	nder Åct 129.	• • • • •

3.2 Residential Low-Income DR Sector

A sector summary of results by program is presented in Table 3-3 and Table 3-4. *Not applicable at this time.*

Table 3-3: Summary of Residential Low-Income DR Sector Quarterly Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Residential Low Income DR Sector ¹	IQ Reported Gross Energy IQ Reported Gross Demand Savings ^[1] IQ Participants (MWh) (MW)
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) rate Total for Residential Programs	Low Income Sector Demand Response Programs will be reported with the Residentia! Sector Demand Response Programs.
NOTES: [a] Energy savings in the top 100 peak hours. [b] Demand reduction in MW to be a function of the top 100 peak hours as i	erpreted by the PA PUC under Act 129.

Table 3-4: Summary of Residential Low-Income DR Sector PYTD Impacts by Program through the First Qtr, Program Year 2

Residential Low Income DR Sector	,			•	PYTD Participants	PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings ^(a) (MWh)	PYTD Reported Gross Demand Reduction ^(b) (MW)
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate Programmable Controllable Thermo Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peal Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) rate	ostat (PCT k Pricing R) Prograr ate	<u>n</u>	· · · · ·	Low Income Sector Dem	and Response Programs will be Sector Demand Response Progr	reported with the Residential ams.
Total for Residential Programs		·	. *		5		
NOTES: [a] Energy savings in the top 100 pe	ak hours.		-	•			
[b] Demand reduction in MW to be	a function	of the t	op 100 pe	ak hours as	interpreted by the PA PUC und	ler Act 129.	A 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

3.3 Small Commercial & Industrial DR Sector

A sector summary of results by program is presented in Table 3-5 and Table 3-6. *Not applicable at this time.*

Table 3-5: Summary of Small Commercial & Industrial DR Sector Quarterly Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Small Commercial & Industrial DP Soctor	1) Porticinants	IQ Reported Gross Energy Savings ^(a)	IQ Reported Gross Demand Reduction ^(b)
Customer Load Besponse Program	_ ix rancepand	. (101	the second se
Customer Resources Demand Response Program			
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program			
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate			
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate			
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate			
Total for Small Commercial & Industrial			
NOTES: [a] Energy savings in the top 100 peak hours. [b] Demand reduction in MW to be a function of the top 100 peak hours as	interpreted by the PA PUC	under Act 129.	

Table 3-6: Summary of Small Commercial & Industrial DR Sector PYTD Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

5 <u>6</u>	~ · · ·	PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings ^[4]	PYTD Reported Gross Demand Reduction ^(b)
Small Commercial & Industrial DR Sector	PYTD Participants	(MWh)	(MW)
Customer Load Response Program			
Customer Resources Demand Response Program			
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program			
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate			
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate			
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate			
Total for Small Commercial & Industrial			
NOTES:	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	,	the state
[a] Energy savings in the top 100 peak hours. [b] Demand reduction in MW to be a function of the top 100 peak hours as	interpreted by the PA PUC	under Act 129.	۰ ۲۰ ۲۰

3.4 Large Commercial & Industrial DR Sector

A sector summary of results by program is presented in Table 3-7 and Table 3-8. Not applicable at this time.

Table 3-7: Summary of Large Commercial & Industrial DR Sector Quarterly Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

targe Commercial & Industrial DR Sector	(QRatildpants	IQ Reported Gross Energy Saving [1] (MWh)	IQ Reported Gross Demand Reduction ^[1] (MW)
Customer Load Response Program			
Customer Resources Demand Response Program			
Total for Large Commercial & Industrial			
NOTES [5] Energy Evings In the top 100 per khours. [5] Demend reduction in MWY to be a function of the top 100 per khours as	Interpreted by the PAIR	leundar/201129 ,	

Table 3-8: Summary of Large Commercial & Industrial DR Sector PYTD Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Large Commercial & Industrial DR Sector	PyrroParticipants	PVID Reported Gross Energy/Saving(2) (AWWh)	Demand Reduction ^[b]
Customer Load Response Program			
Customer Resources Demand Response Program			
Total for Large Commercial & Industrial			
NOTES [1] Energyszvingslindhadop100 peakhours, [5] Demendreduction In MW10 beer function of the trop f00 preakhours as		UGunder/Act 17 25	

3.5 Government & Non-Profit DR Sector

A sector summary of results by program is presented in Table 3-9 and Table 3-10. Not applicable at this time.

Table 3-9: Summary of Government & Non-Profit DR Sector Quarterly Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

Gov't & Non-Profit DP Sector		IO Participants	IQ Reported Gross Energy Savings ^(a)	tQ Reported Gross Demand Reduction ^[b]
Gov a a non-ron DR Sector		I C Participants	(laivail)	liney.
customer coad Response Program	ki.		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Customer Resources Demand Response Program -				
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Progra	m			
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate	ι			
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate				
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate				
Total for Gov't. & Non-Profit	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
NOTES:	ş*			
a) Energy savings in the top 100 peak nours.		· · · · ·	· · . ·	
[b] Demand reduction in MW to be a function of the	top 100 peak hours as i	nterpreted by the P	A PUC under Act 129.	

Table 3-10: Summary of Government & Non-Profit DR Sector PYTD Impacts by Program through the First Quarter, Program Year 2

		PYTD Reported Gross Energy Savings ^(a)	PYTD Reported Gross Demand Reduction ^(b)
Gov't. & Non-Profit DR Sector	PYTD Participants.	(MWh)	(MW) 🦪 👘
Customer Load Response Program			
Customer Resources Demand Response Program			
Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program			
Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate			
Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate			
Critical Peak Rebate (CPR) Rate			
Total for Gov't. & Non-Profit			
NOTES: [á] Energy savings in the top 100 peak hours. [b] Demand reduction in MW to be a function of the top 100 peak hours as	interpreted by the PA PI	JC under Act 129.	•

4 Portfolio Results by Program

4.1 Compact Fluorescent Lighting (CFL) Rewards Program

The CFL Rebate Program encourages customers to purchase CFLs instead of incandescent bulbs. To encourage participation and to overcome cost barriers, this program provides mail-in and retailer point-of-sale rebates. The Company is evaluating manufacturer markdowns in parts of West Penn Power's service territory.

The CFL rebate design launched in January 2010 and the point-of-sale launched in August, 2010. West Penn Power Company has partnered with Lowe's, Home Depot, Wal-Mart and Sam's Club based on manufacturer for the retailer point-of-sale rebates. Manufacturers participating are Phillips and General Electric.

4.1.1 Program Logic

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PY 2009 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop.

	Sufficient budget is allocated to cover rebate and administration costs	Marketing collateral (Garrison & Hughes), program website	CFL rebate coupons
Inputs/ Resources	Allegheny Power program staff	Allegheny Power program staff	Rebate processing contractors
	Outside technical resources	Implementation Contractors	Allegheny Power program staff
Activities	Develop Program	Communicate with	←→ CFL Purchase
L			
	The Compact Flourescent Lighting Rewards Program launched Jan 1, 2010.	Coupon distribution in print media and on website	Purchase of CFLs
Outputs	Program measures, forms, rebate and marketing strategy, Technical Resource Manual developed, refined and documented.	Dissemination of messages about the benefits of energy savings through purchase of CFLs	Processing of rebate forms including validation, approval, and rejection
	Program website and tracking system developed (appropriate information is requested, captured and entered into the system)		Payment of program incentives
	Allegheny Power tracking system supports evaluation	Customers are aware of CFL rebates	Enroll 217,893 program participants and 1,034,992 CFLs installed by the end of 2012
Short to medium term outcomes	Program administrative functions ready for launch	Customers are aware of benefits of energy savings through purchase of CFLs	124,859 MWh and 0.3 MW savings by the end of 2012
	Allegheny Power staff knowledgeable about the program and its resources	Customers purchase CFLs submit rebate forms	Summary reports for Allegheny Power program staff
Long term outcomes	Energy saving goals of the Compact Flourescent Lighting Rewards program are achieved within budgetary constraints	Energy efficiency becomes a consideration in all lighting purchases	Increased penetration of energy efficient lighting among Allegheny Power's residential customers
			Increased customer satisfaction because of energy savings
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			Low participation
Risks			Low participation New technologies unavailable

Residential Compact Fluorescent Lighting Rewards Program Logic Model

4.1.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The CFL Rewards Program will be evaluated in PY 2010. The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Action and a second	Impact	Process	Details
Management and implementation staff interviews (3-5)		1	Gather insight into program design, delivery, and interactions with other stakeholders.
Vendor interviews and mystery shopping		1	Gather process-related data from vendors to identify role in customer participation.
Intercept and follow- up customer surveys (70)	· · · ·		Collect information from a random sample of program participants. Intercept surveys will be conducted as a result of the point of purchase coupon approach. Intercept surveys will collect key information such as who the customer's electric utility provider is and the intended use of the CFL (residential or business).
Engineering Review	√	A A	Review engineering assumptions, calculations, models used to estimate TRM Deemed Savings (2010-2012).
Peak demand savings analysis	√	· · · · ·	Use hourly load profiles (% energy used by hour) for designated 100 peak hours developed from end-use load shapes for lighting for census of participants

Summary of Evaluation Activities for the Residential Compact Fluorescent Lighting Rewards Program

4.1.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.1.2 above.

4.1.4 Process Evaluation

Due to limited uptake of the downstream rebate program approach in PY 2009, Allegheny Power has shifted program design to an upstream point of purchase discount in PY 2010. Evaluators discussed program changes in-depth with program managers. Tetra Tech will evaluate the effectiveness of the program design change in PY 2010 through a second round of program manager interviews, retailer interviews, mystery shopping and customer intercept surveys.

4.1.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Customers will receive an instant rebate when they purchase a single or multi pack of CFL light bulbs at various retailers associated with the Allegheny Power Point of Sale agreements. The partnership may be with the manufacturer, supplier, or retailer.

- Allegheny Power has initiated a Point Of Sale Partnership with GE Lighting. The retailers associated with this partnership at this time are Wal-Mart and Sam's Club.
- Allegheny Power has a partnership agreement with Philips Lighting. The retailer associated with this partnership is Home Depot.
- Allegheny Power also has an agreement with Lowe's

4.1.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-1.

Table 4-1: Summary of Compact Fluorescent Lighting (CFL) Rewards Program Finances: TRC Test¹⁷

	Category		IQ	加藤	Рутр		CPITD
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	16,408	\$	16,408	\$_	16,408
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	16,408	\$	16,408	\$	16,408
i i							
B.1	Design & Development	\$	-	\$	-	\$	114,761
B.2	Administration	\$	21,820	\$	21,820	\$	58,872
B.3	Management	\$	-	\$		\$	-
B.4	Marketing	\$	28,556	\$	28,556	\$	89,069
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	4,802	\$	4,802	\$	97,390
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	55,178	\$	55,178	\$	360,092
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	7,367	\$	7,367	\$	12,219
D	SWE Audit Costs						
E	Participant Costs						
	Total Costs	\$	78,953	\$.	78,953	\$	388,719
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs						
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
•	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits	-			<u>م</u> م		. Śś.w
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio	1			A 1%		
NOTE	S: (1) Analysis associated with Benefit-to-Cost calculations on hold	pendi	ngTRGTechni	cal	Nork Group Ou	tput	5
	이 같은 것은 것은 것은 것을 같은 것이 같이 같아요. 그는 것						na na serie de la serie de La serie de la s
				2			

¹⁷ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.2 Critical Peak Rebate Program

The Critical Peak Rebate Program (CPR) demand response program encourages customers to lower their demand during peak load hours by offering a rate discount/rebate based on actual demand reduction. The reduction can occur during predefined or notified peak hours. CPR relies on the installation of a smart meter to measure the customer's demand during peak hours. The addition of an in-home/in-facility display improves customer notification and communication of peak periods.

This Program is planned for launch in 2011.

4.2.1 Program Logic

Program Logic will be provided in PY 2010.

4.2.2 Program M&V Methodology

Program M&V Methodology will be determined in PY 2010.

4.2.3 Program Sampling

Program Sampling will be determined in PY 2010.

4.2.4 Process Evaluation

Process Evaluation will be determined in PY 2010.

4.2.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Program Partners and Trade Allies are to be determined.

4.2.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-2. Not applicable at this time.

Table 4-2: Summary of Critical Peak Rebate Program Finances: TRC Test¹⁸

	Category	[]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]	PVID	C CRITD
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants			
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies			
Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs			
B.1	Design & Development			
B.2	Administration			
B.3	Management			
B.4	Marketing			
B.5	Technical Assistance			
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs			
С	EDC Evaluation Costs			
D	SWE Audit Costs			
E	Participant Costs			
	Total Costs			
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs			
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs			
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits			
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio			
NOTE	S: Analysis associated with Benefit-to-Cost calculations on hold per	iding URG Technical	WorkGroupoutpu	î.

¹⁸ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.3 Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program

The Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program encourages customers to purchase the most energy-efficient appliances available. To encourage participation and to overcome cost barriers, this program provides rebates (equal to about 50% of the appliance's incremental cost in most cases) for the purchase of appliances that meet or exceed Energy Star or other energy efficiency ratings.

Mail-in rebates will be offered for clothes washers, clothes dryers, dishwashers, refrigerators (with turn-in), freezers (with turn-in), programmable thermostats, and room air conditioners.

This Program launched in January, 2010.

4.3.1 Program Logic

,

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PY 2009 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop.

Residential ENERGY STAR and High	Efficiency Appliance	Program Logic Model
---	-----------------------------	----------------------------

	Sufficient budget is allocated to cover rebate and administration costs	Marketing collateral (Garrison & Hughes), program website	Appliance rebate coupons	Allegheny Power program staff		
Inputs/ Resources	Allegheny Þower program staff	Allegheny Power program staff	Rebate processing and recycling contractors	Evaluation reports		
	Outside technical resources		Allegheny Power program staff	Appliance efficiency standards		
Activities	Develop Program Infrastructure	Communicate with Customers	Appliance Purchase/Recycling	Adjust Program Over Time		
	The ENERGY STAR and High Efficiency Appliances Program launched Jan 1, 2010.	Coupon distribution in print media and on website	Purchase of efficient appliances	Program budget reallocation (if necessary)		
Outputs	Program measures, forms and marketing strategy; Technical Resource Manual developed, refined and documented.	Dissemination of messages about the benefits of energy savings through purchase of efficient appliances (General Awareness)	Processing of rebate forms including validation, approval, and rejection	New list of rebated appliances		
	Rebate levels developed (50% of incremental cost)	Targeted marketing of measures to residential customers (print, radio, email, newsletters)	Recycling of inefficient appliances	New marketing collateral		
	Program website and tracking system developed (appropriate information is requested, captured and entered into the		Payment of program incentives			
	Allegheny Power tracking system supports evaluation	Customers are aware of appliance rebates	Enroll 63,777 program participants by the end of 2012	New energy savings goals		
Short to medium term outcomes	Program administrative functions ready for launch	Customers are aware of benefits of energy savings through purchase of efficient appliances	59,101 MWh and 19.9 MW savings by the end of 2012	Customers aware of exact rebate amount before installation		
	Allegheny Power staff Customers purchase efficient knowledgeable about the appliances and submit rebate orooram and its resources forms		Summary reports for Allegheny Power program staff			
Long term outcomes	Energy Saving goals on the ENERGY STAR and High Efficiency Appliances program are achieved within budgetary	Energy efficiency becomes a consideration in all appliance purchases	Increased penetration of energy efficient equipment among Allegheny Power's residential customers	Avold market saturation by adapting program to new standards		
L			Increased customer satisfaction because of energy savings			
Risks			Low participation Changing federal standards			

4.3.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The ENERGY STAR and High Efficiency Appliance Program will be evaluated in PY 2010. The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Action	Impact	Process	Details
Management and implementation staff interviews (3-5)		\checkmark	Gather insight into program design, delivery, and interactions with other stakeholders.
Vendor interviews and mystery shopping	√ 	√	Gather process-related data from vendors to identify role in customer participation and baseline equipment and market effects of the program for impact evaluation.
Participant surveys (420)		\checkmark	Collect information from a random sample of program participants for each of the appliance types
Engineering Review	· V		Review Allegheny claimed savings and savings calculator
Peak demand savings analysis	\checkmark		Using hourly load profiles (% energy used by hour) for designated 100 peak hours developed from end- use load shapes for base usage (appliances)

Summary of Evaluation Activities for the Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program

4.3.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.3.2 above.

4.3.4 Process Evaluation

To increase program uptake, Allegheny Power has entered into promotional partnerships with retailers in PY 2010. Evaluators discussed program changes in-depth with program managers. Tetra Tech will evaluate the effectiveness of the program design change in PY 2010 through a second round of program manager interviews, vendor interviews, mystery shopping and participant surveys.

4.3.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

West Penn Power Company has currently developed a retail partnership with Sears and is working to expand to other retailers.

4.3.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-3.

Table 4-3: Summary of Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program Finances: TRC Test¹⁹

An	Category Category Category		IQ	6	PYTD		CPITD
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	338,395	\$	338,395	\$	362,530
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$		\$		\$	
Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	338,395	\$	338,395	\$	362,530
B.1	Design & Development	\$		\$		\$	114,761
B.2	Administration	\$	44,607	\$	44,607	\$	115,928
B.3	Management						
B.4	Marketing	\$	357,336	\$	357,336	\$	705,645
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	229,638	\$	229,638	\$	336,183
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	631,581	\$	631,581	\$	1,272,517
		\Box					
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	3,986	\$	3,986	\$	45,938
D	SWE Audit Costs						
E	Participant Costs						
	Total Costs	\$	973,962	\$	973,962	\$	1,680,985,
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs						
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits	—		ŀ-			
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio	Ē					· · ·
NOTE	Sa (11) Analysis associated with Banefit to-Cost calculations conhold	pendi	ngurchni	cal	WorkGroupou	put	

¹⁹ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.4 Residential Home Performance Program

The Residential Home Performance Program provides a holistic approach to educating customers on energy efficiency and conservation, and to improve overall home performance, by providing customers with a choice of three energy audit measures including an On-line Audit, a Check-Up Audit and a Comprehensive Audit. Customers receive a \$50 incentive for the Check-Up Audit and Comprehensive Audit. The customer is eligible to receive an additional incentive of 20% for the installation of measures recommended by the audit up to the balance of the audit cost.

The measures directly available through this program for electric heat customers are attic insulation and home sealing via the comprehensive audit and attic insulation via the Check-Up audit. Home sealing is not offered to the Check-Up Audit customer due to the concern of reducing air exchanges in the home to a level which may produce poor air quality from, for example, carbon monoxide, moisture and mold.

The measures directly supported by this program and available to all audit participants are:

- Residential Energy Star and High Efficiency Appliance Program;
- Residential CFL Rewards Program;
- Residential HVAC Efficiency Program

The Online Audit measure was launched in March, 2010.

The Check-up and Comprehensive Audit measure is planned for launch in Plan Year 2010 second and third quarters.

4.4.1 Program Logic

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PY 2009 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop.

Residential Home Performance Program Logic Model

Allegheny Power - Residential Home Performance Program for PA

Inputs/ Resources	Sufficient budget is allocated	Marketing materials	Audit and rebate forms	Audit recommendations
	Program Team*	Program website	Technical assistance through PA Home Energy BPI certified service provider	Rebate applications
Activities	Develop Program Infrastructure	→ Direct marketing	Perform Audits	Rebate Measures
Outputs	Three audit options (comprehensive, check-up, online) are made available to customers in 2010	Target direct communications to residential customers and other outreach such as bill inserts, direct mail, radio, and inbound call center	Approximately 19,000 online participants, 6,100 check-up audits, and 1,500 comprehensive audits	Approximately 200 rebates resulting from check-up audits and 50 to 100 rebates resulting from comprehensive audits
	Program measures, rebates, marketing strategy and technical assumptions developed, refined and documented.	General Awareness Campaign	Service providers are knowledgeable about available rebates and program guidelines.	Implementer validates XX% of customer applications and processes rebates
	Tracking system developed and appropriate information is requested, captured and entered	Snippets from Energy At Home DVD on AP website	Service providers refer homeowners to other program rebates	Implementer conducts quality control, Utility implements quality assurance
Short to medium tem outcomes	Improved energy efficiency program awareness and participation	Customer interest is stimulated by marketing the availability and benefits of audit options	Customer interest in additional energy saving measures is generated by audit recommendations	kW, kWh and therm savings are identified
	Resources are available to provide services to customers	AP Call center receives program Inquiries	Customers apply for rebates for recommended measure	
Long term outcomes	Energy saving goals of the program are achieved within budgetary constraints	Residential customers' awareness of and participation in the program increases	The interest in insulation and water saving devices increases	Increased penetration of energy efficiency equipment among residential customers

4.4.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Action	Impact	Process	Details
Management and implementation staff interviews		V	Gather insight into program design, delivery, and interactions with other stakeholders.
Participant surveys	√	√ 	Collect information from a random sample of on-line program participants for a total of 70 completes and census sample of in-home audits for process and measure verification.
Engineering Review			Review engineering assumptions, calculations, models used to estimate equipment/measure savings (2010-2012).
On-site verification (15 sites)	, √		15 sites annually for 2011 and 2012 programs. Stratified random sample with onsite verification and/or blower door testing depending upon nature of upgrades.
Building energy simulation	\checkmark		Calibrated to billing data to check energy savings on a sample of prototype homes to determine the impact of the weatherization measures installed.
Peak demand savings	V		Use hourly load profiles (% energy used by hour) for designated 100 peak hours developed from end-use load shapes for base usage and end uses (heating, cooling, water heating, etc.) for census of participants grouped by type of home heating/water heating and measures installed.

4.4.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.4.2 above.

4.4.4 Process Evaluation

Tetra Tech will evaluate the effectiveness of the program design in PY 2010 through a second round of program manager interviews, market channel actor surveys, and participant surveys.

4.4.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

The company is negotiating a contract with a vendor to provide administrative services and an auditor network for this program.

4.4.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-4.

Table 4-4: Summary of Residential Home Performance Program Finances: TRC Test²⁰

	Category	1924	<u></u>		PAND		(CRITD)
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	13,970	\$	13,970	\$	51,271
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$	•	\$		\$	
A	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	13,970	\$	13,970	\$	51,271
B .1	Design & Development	\$		\$		\$	114,761
B.2	Administration	\$	21,439	\$	21,439	\$	64,258
B.3	Management	\$	-	\$	-	\$	•
8.4	Marketing	\$	102,147	\$	102,147	\$	503,748
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	2,902	\$	2,902	\$	95,485
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	126,488	\$	126,488	\$	778,252
C	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	-	\$	_	\$	21,472
D	SWE Audit Costs						
E	Participant Costs						
	Total Costs	\$	140,458	\$	140,458	\$	850, 9 95
['		<u>[</u>					
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs						
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits						
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio						
NOTE	St (1) Analysis associated with Benefit to Cost calculations on hold	pendii	ngTRGTechni	cal	WorkGroupout	put	6
1.00							

²⁰ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.5 Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program

A Programmable Controllable Thermostat coupled with smart metering infrastructure will provide energy consumption and price information to the customer to enable them to control their monthly energy consumption and electric bills. An automated demand response will be accomplished by directly controlling the air conditioning system via the thermostat in the residential home. Participating customers will receive a professionally installed Programmable Controllable Thermostat that will have the following capabilities:

• **Pricing Signals** Customer will receive price signals and/or notices of peak-period events from West Penn Power.

Programmable Set-Points to Reduce Energy Consumption

By using pre-programmed set-points, the customer can conserve energy. According to the U.S. Department of Energy, an Energy Star programmable thermostat compared to a non-programmable thermostat can reduce energy usage by as much as 16%.

This Program is planned for launch in 2011.

4.5.1 Program Logic

Program Logic will be provided in PY 2010.

4.5.2 Program M&V Methodology

Program M&V Methodology to be provided in the PY 2010.

4.5.3 Program Sampling

Program Sampling to be provided in the PY 2010.

4.5.4 Process Evaluation

Process Evaluation to be provided in the PY 2010.

4.5.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Program Partners and Trade Allies are to be determined.

4.5.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-5. Not applicable at this time.

Table 4-5: Summary of Programmable Controllable Thermostat (PCT) Program Finances: TRC Test²¹

	Category.	C. Start	and the Paris Prove		DQ		Pyid)	CPIT	D)
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants								
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies								
A	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs								
					-				
B.1	Design & Development			<u> </u>					
B.2	Administration								
B.3	Management								
B.4	Marketing								
B.5	Technical Assistance								
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs								
							_		
C	EDC Evaluation Costs								
D	SWE Audit Costs								_
E	Participant Costs								
	Total Costs				<u>د ا</u>	. s		14 L.	
E F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs								
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs								
· •	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits	· · ·		· ·					7.4
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio			. "			- 5m	-14" 	<u> </u>
NOTE	SB Analysisessociated with Benefit to Cost	calculation	isonholdipen	dingT	Grechnical	Work	ndnodnou		

²¹ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.6 Residential HVAC Efficiency Program

The Residential HVAC Efficiency Program encourages customers to purchase a high efficiency central air conditioner or heat pump (SEER ratings of 14.5 or greater). To encourage participation and to overcome cost barriers, this program provides rebates (\$100 for SEER of 14.5, \$150 for SEER of 15, and \$200 for SEER of 16 and above) for the purchase of units that exceed the federal energy efficient standard (SEER ratings of 13). To qualify for these rebates under this program, the work must be completed by a certified contractor and a programmable thermostat must be installed.

This Program launched in January, 2010.

4.6.1 Program Logic

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PY09 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop.

Residential HVAC Efficiency Program Logic Model

	Sufficient budget is allocated	Marketing collateral, program website	Marketing materials and campaign. program website	Allegheny Power program staff	Program infrastructure
Resources	Allegheny Power program staff	Allegheny Power program staff	Rebate coupon packet	Rebate contractor (PFC)	Rebates
	Outside technical resources	Technical Resource Manual			Project involces and documentation
·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
Activities	Develop Program Infrastructure	Outreach to Trade Allies	Customer Communications	Rebate Application approval	→ Rebate Measures
			······		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	The Residential HVAC Efficiency Program launched Jan 1, 2010.	Provide program information, sales training, and marketing support to contractors and other providers of HVAC equipment	Trade allies market program to customers	PFC enters customer application into system	Customers participate in program
Outputs	Program measures, forms, rebates and marketing strategy, Technical Resource Manual developed, refined and documented.	Participate in events of local chapters of HVAC associations and market to their members, energy efficiency fairs	Targeted direct communications to residential customers and other outreach such as email, newsletters, energy efficiency fairs	PFC validates customer applications, and alerts customer if rebate is rejected	PFC mails rebate check within six weeks of receipt
	Program website and Allegheny Power tracking system developed (appropriate information is requested, captured and entered into the system)	Involve trade ally feedback to refine program offerings	Print and radio advertisement on Residential HVAC Efficiency Programs		Quality control conducted, Allegheny Power or contractor conducts quality assurance
	Allegheny Power tracking system supports evaluation	Trade allies are knowledgeable about the rebate structure and program guidelines	Program offering is meaningful, clear, and valuable to customers	Customers install HVAC equipment that has a higher efficiency than federal standards require	5,107 MWh and 5.5 MW savings by the end of 2012
Short to medium term outcomes	Program administrative functions ready for launch	Trade allies provide necessary rebate form information to customer	Residential customer's awareness of and participation in the program increases significantly	Customers aware of exact rebate amount before installation	Enroll 4,964 participants by the end of 2012
	Allegheny Power staff knowledgeable about the program and its resources	Trade allies regularly communicate the program to customers and include rebate with bids			Summary reports for Allegheny Power program staff
	Energy saving goals of the Residential-HVAC Efficiency Program are achieved within budgetary constraints	Increased trade ally stocking and sales of HVAC equipment with higher efficiency than required by federal standard	Increased residential customer awareness of, and demand for energy efficiency equipment	Ensure that all rebated equipment meets program requirements	Increased penetration of energy efficiency equipment among Allegheny Power's residential customers
outcomes		The majority of trade ally population participate and/or recommend energy efficient equipment		Increased customer satisfaction with rebate completion process	
L		Increased participation of customers in the program			

4.6.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The Residential HVAC Program will be evaluated in PY 2010. The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Action	Impact	Process	Details
, Program Staff Interviews	·		Provide insight into program design and delivery.
Vendor Survey	↓ V	√	Review process-related issues, including program awareness and customers' adoption level of program-qualifying HVAC equipment. Inform the impact evaluation by identifying changes in the HVAC market resulting from program offerings.
Participant Survey (140 customers)	√	√	Gather process-related data, including program awareness, utility and program satisfaction, and initial barriers to technology adoption. Include a free-ridership and spillover battery.
Engineering Review	\checkmark		Review engineering assumptions, calculations, models used to estimate measure claimed savings.
Peak Demand Savings Analysis	√		Use of hourly load profiles for designated 100 peak hours

Evaluation Tasks

4.6.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.6.2 above.

4.6.4 Process Evaluation

PY 2009 program uptake was extremely limited. Evaluators discussed with program managers the need to actively engage HVAC contractors to promote this program.

4.6.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

The company has developed a trade ally partnership with Sears and is working on expanding its' trade ally network to include other retailers. The network will be used as the primary advertising and delivery channel for this program.

4.6.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-6.

Table 4-6: Summary of Residential HVAC Efficiency Program Finances: TRC Test²²

8. S. S	Category Contract Category		Q		PYTD		CPITD
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	54,150	\$	54,150	\$	54,150
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$	-	\$	-	\$	•
Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	54,150	\$	54,150	\$	54,150
B.1	Design & Development	\$		\$	-	\$	114,761
B.2	Administration	\$	19,747	\$	19,747	\$	56,861
B.3	Management	\$		\$	-	\$	-
B.4	Marketing	\$	5,236	\$	5,236	\$	11,344
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	3,793	\$	3,793	\$	96,569
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	28,776	\$	28,776	\$	279,535
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	2,662	\$	2,662	\$	17,449
D	SWE Audit Costs				_		
E	Participant Costs						
	Total Costs	\$	85,588	\$	85,588	\$	351,134
		ļ					
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs		_				
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits		•		•		
			_				
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio					•	
NOTE	St (1) Analysis associated with Benefit to Cost calculations on hold	pendingI	RGTechni	callW	/orkGroup.out	put.	·

²² Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.7 Residential Efficiency Rewards Rate

This rate offering encourages the reduction in energy consumption by providing bill credits to customers based on the amount of reduction in their electricity consumption from historical consumption levels. Coupled with the smart metering infrastructure, customers will have access to energy consumption and price information enabling them to control their monthly energy consumption and electric bills. Studies show that customers become more efficient by virtue of receiving direct feedback regarding their energy usage.

This rate offering will be offered to customers on a voluntary basis. If the customer achieves the energy savings goal they will receive a bill credit based on the amount of their reduction.

This Program is planned for launch in 2011.

4.7.1 Program Logic

Program Logic will be determined in PY 2010.

4.7.2 Program M&V Methodology

Program M&V Methodology will be determined in PY 2010.

4.7.3 Program Sampling

Program Sampling will be determined in PY 2010.

4.7.4 Process Evaluation

Process Evaluation will be determined in PY 2010.

4.7.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Program Partners and Trade Allies are to be determined.

4.7.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-7. Not applicable at this time.

Table 4-7: Summary of Re	esidential Efficiency Rewards Rate	Program Finances: TRC Test ²³
--------------------------	------------------------------------	--

A# 537.	Category Contractor and Category		PYTD	(GPITD)
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants			
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies			
A	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs			
B.1	Design & Development			
В.2	Administration			
B.3	Management			
B.4	Marketing			
B.5	Technical Assistance			
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs			
С	EDC Evaluation Costs			
	SWE Audit Costs		['	
E	Participant Costs		['	
	Total Costs	· · · · . /	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	<i>"</i>
			L'	
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs			
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs			
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits	÷		· · · · · ·
			L	
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio			· 13 · · ·
NOILE	B Analysisessociated with Benefit to Cost calculations on hold par	ding in Greendeel	WorkGroupoutpu	b

²³ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.8 Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate

Participants will prepay for electric consumption and will receive a monthly report mailed with their bill depicting their electricity consumption for the month. Each of the participants will also be offered a thermostat/in-home display device that can provide customer messages including energy usage information and pricing.

This Program is planned for launch in 2011.

4.8.1 Program Logic

Program Logic will be determined in PY 2010.

4.8.2 Program M&V Methodology

Program M&V Methodology will be determined in PY 2010.

4.8.3 Program Sampling

Program Sampling will be determined in PY 2010.

4.8.4 Process Evaluation

Process Evaluation will be determined in PY 2010.

4.8.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Program Partners and Trade Allies are to be determined.

4.8.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-8. Not applicable at this time.

Table 4-8: Summary of Pay Ahead (Smart) Service Rate Program Finances: TRC Test²⁴

	Category and a second		РИД	CPITD
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants			
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies			
A	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs			
B.1	Design & Development			
B.2	Administration			
B.3	Management			
B.4	Marketing			
B.5	Technical Assistance			
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs			
C	EDC Evaluation Costs			
D	SWE Audit Costs			
E_	Participant Costs			
	Total Costs			
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs			
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs			
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits		ă tr	ал. -
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio			
NOTE	SI Analysisessociated with Benefit+to-Cost calculations on hold per	iding uRG vechnical)	MongeonDegrad	3

²⁴ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.9 Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit & Appliance Replacement Program

Program consists of a Home Check-Up Audit along with standard installed measures. The auditors will provide and install standard EE&C measures, with the customer's consent. The installed measures are as follows:

- Non Electric Hot Water heating customers up to 6 CFLs and energy education.
- Electric Hot Water heating customers 6 CFLs, up to 3 Faucet Aerators, 1 Low Flow Shower Head, and energy education.

Under the Appliance Replacement component, the refrigerator and/or room air conditioner may qualify for replacement.

- Refrigerator The auditor will determine if the customer's existing refrigerator is eligible for replacement based on the age and operational effectiveness. If eligible, the refrigerator will be replaced with a like-size Energy Star model. In addition, should the customer also have an older, inefficient freezer in use, the customer will be provided the opportunity to replace both the refrigerator and freezer with a larger, more efficient refrigerator, so that the freezer may be removed.
- Room Air Conditioner The auditor will determine if the customer's existing room air conditioner is eligible for replacement based on the age and operational effectiveness. Up to two existing room air conditioners can be replaced.

This Program launched in January 2010.

4.9.1 Program Logic

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PY 2009 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop

Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit & Appliance Replacement Program Logic Model

inputs/	Sufficient budget is allocated	Allegheny Power / Dollar Energy	Community action agencies (contractors)	Allegheny Power
Resources	Allegheny Power program staff Dollar Energy (PA)	Thirteen community action agencies and Dollar Energy	Lowes	Dollar Energy / community action agencies
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Activities	Develop Program Infrastructure	Refer and Enroll Customers ——	Perform Home Performance Check-up	Process Invoices
	The Low Income Home Performance Check-up Audit and Appliance Replacement Program launched January 1, 2010.	Identify potentially eligible customers via Allegheny call center. Customers referred to partnering community action agencies associated with customers' location (by county).	Contractor direct installs up to 6 CFLs, 3 faucet aerators, and 1 low flow showerhead. Prioritize high usage faucets/sockets.	Process Invoices for direct installation measures, refrigerators and room air conditioners, and audit services.
	Program measures, forms, marketing strategy, Technical Resource Manual developed, refined and documented.	Collect household date to confirm eligibility (e.g., rental status, household income at or below 150% FPL)	Identify equipment and service needs in the home that can be funded through LIURP and/or DOE funds.	Receive documentation for all measures that are installed in the home and source of funding for the installation regardless of funding
Outputs	Inform contractors and Allegheny of program requirements and procedures.	ldentify renters in need and obtain approval from landlords,	Complete 30 minute walk-through Interactive education with customer. Provide and discuss energy Usage analysis.	Enter recipient and measure information into Dollar Energy's program database.
	Centralized on-line tracking system developed and svallable by program isunch date (Dollar Energy)	Alleghany develops the "Governor's List" of LIHEAP recipients to identify potential LIURP participants based on usage (high is priority). Doiliar Energy conducts outbound outreach calls.	Work orders created, documenting measures to be installed and services to be provided through Dollar Energy's online system by contractors.	Date of weatherization is entered into Allegheny's CIS system for the premise. SAP may in the future include fields for reporting and tracking.
			Specifically identify the need for refrigerator replacement (up to 1) and/or room air conditioning replacement (up to 2).	
	Program serves low income customers within annual budget not to exceed \$5.381M through 2012.	Up to 5,085 customers that are in financial need are identified and served through the program through program year 2012	Allegheny claims the savings resulting from the audit and direct installation	6,071 MWh and 1.2 MW savings by the end of 2012
Short to medium term outcomes	Program administrative functions ready for launch	Strong communication and referral mechanisms are maintained between Allegheny and the community action agencies.	Room air conditioners and refrigerators are property recycled (Allegheny contracting with Lowes)	LIURP and/or the federal program are able to serve a greater number of househoids.
	Allegheny Power staff knowledgeable about the program and its resources	The program serves multi-family buildings not served through the comprehensive LIURP program.	Capture energy savings from the multi-unit sector.	
	Energy saving goals of the program are achieved within budgetary constraints	The program serves a higher percentage of low income customers through active identification and enrollment.	Ensure that as many customers as possible receive comprehensive weatherization services.	Increased penetration of energy efficiency equipment among Allegheny Power's low income residential customers
Long term outcom#s			Reduce energy usage and improve customer bill payment behaviors.	
			Customers make behavioral changes based on education provided and reinforced by savings.	
	COMMENTS:	COMMENTS	COMMENTS: Dollar Energy could be an input in the future. They are licensed to do audits in the state but that is not happening yet.	COMMENTS:

West Penn Power Company | Page 65
4.9.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit & Appliance Replacement Program will be evaluated in PY 2010. The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Summary of Evaluation Activities for Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-up and Appliance Replacement Program

Action	Impact	Process	Details
Program manager and implementation staff interviews* (3- 5)		V	Gather insight into program design, delivery, and interactions with other stakeholders.
Community action - agency interviews* (census)	· · ·	٨	Gather process-related data from participating community action agencies. These interviews will address all three low-income programs offered by Allegheny.
Auditor interviews* (15 including installation contractors)		v	Identify information provided to participants through the audit process, direct install process, and methods for identifying equipment replacement. Up to 15 interviews are planned for Program Year 2.
Installation contractor interviews*		۸ 	Investigate process related issues such as training, resource constraints for weatherizing homes, other program barriers, etc.
Participant surveys (70)			Collect information from a random sample of program participants stratified by services received (audit only and direct install only, audit and refrigerator replacement, audit and room air conditioner replacement, audit, refrigerator and room air conditioner replacement). Seventy interviews are planned for Program Year 2.
Engineering Review*	~		Review engineering assumptions, calculations used to estimate equipment/measure savings in PY 2010. A billing analysis will be conducted in PY 2011 once 12 months post-participation data is available if it is determined this enhanced level of rigor is needed.

4.9.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.9.2 above.

4.9.4 Process Evaluation

Tetra Tech and Allegheny program managers met to discuss PY 2009 implementation and the results of the SWE on-site inspections. Several program processes were identified for improvement. Primarily, the program tracking system needs to identify individual measures as opposed to a weatherization kit to more accurately calculate claimed savings. In addition, direct installation of weatherization measures is

needed. Increased contract education is needed in regards to CFL installation in high-use fixtures and in delivery of energy education.

4.9.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Lowe's provides replacement and recycling of the Refrigerator and Room Air Conditioner component for this program. Dollar Energy Fund, Inc. performs in-home energy audits.

4.9.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-9.

Table 4-9: Summary of Residential Low Income Home Performance Check-Up Audit & Appliance Replacement Program Finances: TRC Test²⁵

	Category Market Alexandra Market and Alexandra Alexandra				Рудо 👘		CPITD
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	326,183	\$	326,183	\$	348,983
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	326,183	\$	326,183	\$	348,983
B.1	Design & Development	\$	-	\$	-	\$	10,433
B.2	Administration	\$	21,925	\$	21,925	\$	64,247
B.3	Management	\$		\$	-	\$	-
B.4	Marketing	\$	942	\$	942	\$	4,835
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	29,068	\$	29,068	\$	78,605
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	51,935	\$	51,935	\$	158,120
			_				
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	483	\$	483	\$	6,380
D	SWE Audit Costs						
E	Participant Costs		_				
	Total Costs	\$	378,601	\$	378,601	\$	513,483
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs						
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits					:	
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio	7					· · · · ·
NOTE	Si (1) Analysis associated with Benefit to Cost calculations on hold	pendii	gTRGTechni	call\	WorkGroupou	iputi	Þ

²⁵ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.10 Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management Program

The program consists of a Home Check-Up Audit with Appliance Replacement and/or LIURP Program measures for gas and electric customers in conjunction with partnering gas utilities.

Under the Appliance Replacement component, the refrigerator and/or room air conditioner may qualify for replacement.

- Refrigerator The auditor will determine if the customer's existing refrigerator is eligible for replacement based on the age and operational effectiveness. If eligible, the refrigerator will be replaced with a like-size Energy Star model. In addition, should the customer also have an older, inefficient freezer in use, the customer will be provided the opportunity to replace both the refrigerator and freezer with a larger, more efficient refrigerator, so that the second freezer may be removed.
- Room Air Conditioner The auditor will determine if the customer's existing room air conditioner is eligible for replacement based on the age and operational effectiveness.

This Program launched in January 2010.

4.10.1 Program Logic

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PY09 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop.

Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management Program Logic Model

	Sufficient budget is allocated	Allegheny Power / Columbia Gas	Community action agencies (contractors)	Allegheny Power, Columbia Gas, and DCED funds	Allegheny Power, Columbia Gas, and community action agencies
Inputs/ Resources	Allegheny Power and Columbia Gas program staff	Thirteen community action agencies and Dollar Energy	Lowes	Community action agencies	Dollar Energy / community action agencies
	Dollar Energy (PA)				
Activitles	Develop Program Infrastructure	Refer and Enroll Customers	Perform Home Performance	+ Weatherize Homes	► Process Invoices
·					
	The Low Income Joint Utility Usage Margement Program launched January 1, 2010.	Potentially eligible customers are identified via Allegheny or Columbia Gas call center. Customers referred to partnering community action agencies or usility.	Contractor direct installs up to 6 CFLs, 3 faucet aerators, and 1 low flow showerhead	Contractors follow work orders developed through the check-up and holistically weathorize home, addressing both cost-effective gas and electric measures	Process invoices for electric measures and audit services funded through Allegheny Power's JUUMP program.
	Establish relationship and procedures with gas utility (Columbia Gas)	Household date is collected and documented confirming eligibility (e.g., household income at or below 150% FPL, between 150% to 200% FPL, gas heating customer)	Identify equipment and service needs in the home including rafrigerators and room eir conditioners. Identify both gas and electric opportunities.	DCED and LIURP (gas and electric utility) funding is leveraged where necessary to ensure holistic weatherization	Receive documentation for all measures that are instelled in the home and source of funding for the instellation regardless of funding
Outputs	Establish income requirements consistent with Columbia Gas' program eligibility (up to 200% FPL)	Referrals are communicated between Columbia Gas, Alleghany Power, Dollar Energy, and participating Community Action agency	Specifically identify the need for refrigerator replacement and/or room air conditioning replacement.	Seamless services are provided to customer; customer time is minimized by coordinating services.	Enter recipient and measure information into program database,
	Inform contractors, Allegheny staff, and gas utility staff of program requirements and procedures.	Allegheny develops the "Governor's List" of their LIHEAP recipients to identify potential (JURP participants based on usage (high is priority). Dolller Energy conducts outbound outreach cells.	Complete 30 minute walk-through inferactive education with customer. Provide and discuss energy usage analysis.		Savings resulting from households with incomes between 150%-200% FPL are not counted toward low income portfolio goals but contribute to program goals
	Centrelized on-line tracking system developed and available by program leunch date (Dollar Energy)		Work orders created, documenting measures to be installed and services to be provided through Dollar Energy's online system by contractors.		Date of weatherization is entered into Allegheny's CIS system for the premise. SAP may in the future include fields for reporting and tracking.
	Program serves low income customers within annual budget not to exceed \$8 363M through 2012.	Up to 11,937 customers that are in financial need are identified and served through the program through program year 2012	Allegheny claims the savings resulting from the audit and direct instellation of electric measures	Services address the house as a system, improving overall household conditions	11,319 MWh and 1.2 MW savings by the end of 2012
Short to medium term outcomes	Program administrative functions ready for launch	Strong communication and referral mechanisms are maintained between Allegheny, Columbia Gas, and the community action agencies.	Room air conditioners and refrigerators are property recycled (Allegheny contracting with Lowes)	Participants maintain high satisfaction in both Columbia Gas and Allegheny Power through the program's streamlined services	LIURP and/or the federal program are able to serve a gradier number of households.
	Allegheny Power and gas utility staff establish procedures for processing invoices and serving participants	Households with higher income levels not eligible for Allegheny Power's low incorrie programs (between 150% to 200% FPL) are served.	Appropriate measures and services are identified (cost-effective, health and safety, etc.)	Participant experiences non-energy benefits (e.g., improved comfort, home appearance).	Allegheny Power identifies the effectiveness of this program model and whether other partnerships should be formed
	Energy saving goals are echieved within budgetary constraints	The program serves a higher percentege of low income customers through active identification and enrollment.	Ensure that as many customers as possible receive comprehensive weatherization services.	Holistic services provide susteinable saving and reduce households' overall energy burden	Increased penetration of energy efficiency equipment among Allegheny Power's and gas utility low income residential customers
Long term joutcomes	Procedures are transferreble to other gas utilities with whom Allegheny partners	The enrollment and referrel mechanisms are effective, efficient, and transferrable should other partnerships be formed.	Customets make behavioral changes based on education provided and reinforced by savings.	Participants have an increased energy usage awareness and reduce energy use through behavioral changes	The programs, working in cohert with each other, provide comprehensive services to a high percentage of eligible low to modeete income customers

4.10.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management Program will be evaluated in PY 2010. The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Summary of Evaluation Activities for Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management (JUUMP) Program

Action	Impact	Process	Details
Program manager and implementation staff interviews* (3- 5)		V	Gather insight into program design, delivery, and interactions with other stakeholders. Gather process-related data from participating community action agencies. These interviews will address all three low-income programs offered by Allegheny.
Participant surveys (70)	√	√	Collect information from a random sample of program participants. 70 surveys are planned for Program Year 2.
Engineering Review*	V		Review engineering assumptions, calculations used to estimate equipment/measure savings in PY 2010. A billing analysis will be conducted in PY 2011 once 12 months post-participation data is available.

4.10.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.10.2 above.

4.10.4 Process Evaluation

Tetra Tech and Allegheny program managers met to discuss PY 2009 implementation and the results of the SWE on-site inspections. Several program processes were identified for improvement. Primarily, the program tracking system needs to identify individual measures as opposed to a weatherization kit to more accurately calculate claimed savings. In addition, direct installation of weatherization measures is needed. Increased contract education is needed in regards to CFL installation in high-use fixtures and in delivery of energy education.

4.10.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

West Penn Power is currently partnering with Columbia Gas Company for the completion of the Home Check-Up Audit and the installation of full program measures. Lowe's provides replacement and recycling of the Refrigerator and Room Air Conditioner component for this program. Dollar Energy Fund, Inc. performs in-home energy audits.

4.10.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-10.

Table 4-10: Summary of Residential Low Income Joint Utility Usage Management Program Finances: TRC Test²⁶

	Category		IQ		PMD.		(GRITD)
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	600	\$	600	\$	600
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$		5		\$	
Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	600	\$	600	\$	600
				Ľ			
B.1	Design & Development	\$		\$		\$	10,433
В.2	Administration	\$	21,107	\$	21,107	\$	61,800
B.3	Management	\$	-	\$		\$	-
В.4	Marketing	\$	941	\$	941	\$	4,834
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	23,969	\$	23,969	\$	32,106
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	46,017	\$	46,017	\$	109,173
				Ľ			
C_	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	483	\$	483	\$	7,462
D	SWE Audit Costs			L			
E	Participant Costs			L		Ĺ	
[]	Total Costs	\$	47,100	<u>\$</u>	47,100	\$	117,235
		<u> </u>					
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs						
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs			Ľ			
<u> </u>	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits					-	
				Γ_		Ĺ	
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio	Γ.			·	ſ	
NOTE	59 (1) Analysisessociated with Benefit-to-Costical culations on hold	pendi	ng IRG Techni	ical	WorkGroupou	iput	

²⁶ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.11 Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Measure

The program consists of Room Air Conditioner replacement for customers who have received LIURP Program measures. Under the Appliance Replacement component, the room air conditioner may qualify for replacement. The auditor will determine if the customer's existing room air conditioner is eligible for replacement based on the age and operational effectiveness. This program requires recycling of the replaced unit.

This Program launched in January 2010.

Allegheny Power has filed to end this program since all customers that are eligible to participate are entered into the Residential Low-Income Home Performance Check-Up and Appliance Replacement Program. (GFS)

4.11.1 Program Logic

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PY 2009 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop.

Inouts/	Sufficient budget is allocated	Allegheny Power / Dollar Energy	Allegheny Power
Resources	Allegheny Power program staff Dollar Energy (PA)	Thirteen community action agencies and Dollar Energy	Contractors (Dollar Energy / community action agencies / Lowes)
Activities	Develop Program Infrastructure	Refer and Enroll Customers	Process Invoices
	The Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Program launched January 1, 2010.	Identify potentially eligible customers via Allegheny call center. Customers referred to partnering community action agencies associated with customers' location (by county).	Process invoices that fund 100% of room air conditioners as idenified by contractor.
	Program measures, forms, marketing strategy, Technical Resource Manual developed, refined and documented.	Allegheny develops the "Governor's List" of LIHEAP recipients to identify potential LIURP participants based on usage (high is priority). Dolllar Energy conducts outbound outreach calls.	Receive documentation for all measures that are installed in the home and source of funding for the installation regardless of funding
Outputs	Centralized on-line tracking system developed and available by program launch date (Dollar Energy)	Households are identified that may have received weatherization services within seven years but could be eligible to receive an efficient room air conditioner.	Enter recipient and measure information into Dollar Energy's program database.
	Inform contractors and Allegheny of program requirements and procedures.	Household data is collected to confirm eligibility (e.g., rental status, household income at or below 150% FPL). Dollar Energy primarity capturing the data.	Date of weatherization is entered into Allegheny's CIS system for the premise. SAP may in the future include fields for reporting and tracking.
	Program provides room air conditioners to low income customers within annual budgets not to exceed \$1.792M through 2012	Up to 1,864 customers that are in financial need are identified and receive efficient room air coditioners through program year 2012	401 MWh and 0.4 MW savings by the end of 2012
Short to medium term outcomes	Program administrative functions ready for launch	Strong communication and referral mechanisms are maintained between Allegheny and the community action agencies.	Room air conditioners are property recycled (Allegheny contracting with Lowes)
	Allegheny Power staff knowledgeable about the program and its resources	Serve previously weatherized households with energy efficient options they may not have received.	Leverage takes place with funding.
	Energy saving goals of the program are achieved within budgetary constraints	The program identifies and provides services to low income customers beyond the room air conditioner program.	Increased penetration of energy efficient room air conditioners among Allegheny Power's low income residential customers
Long term outcomes		Reduce energy usage and improve customer bill payment behaviors.	
		Increased satisfaction amongst customers that may not have been eligible to receive any equipment	

Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Program Logic Model

4.11.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Program will be evaluated in PY 2010. The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Summary of Evaluation Activities for Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Program

Action	Impact	Process	Details
Program manager and implementation staff interviews* (3- 5)		V	Gather insight into program design, delivery, and interactions with other stakeholders. Gather process-related data from participating community action agencies. These interviews will address all three low-income programs offered by Allegheny.
Participant surveys (70)	√	√	Collect information from a random sample of program participants, verify installation. Seventy interviews are planned for Program Year 2.
Engineering Review*	√		Review engineering assumptions, calculations, models used to estimate equipment/measure savings.

4.11.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.11.2 above.

4.11.4 Process Evaluation

Tetra Tech interviewed Allegheny program managers to understand program delivery.

4.11.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Lowe's provides replacement and recycling of the Room Air Conditioner component for this program.

4.11.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-11.

Table 4-11: Summary of Residential Low Income Room Air Conditioner Replacement Program Finances: TRC Test²⁷

(and and a	Category State Company and Company and Company		IQ.	1.9	PMD .	教育	CP,ITD)
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$		\$		\$	
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$		\$		\$	
Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	_	\$		\$	
B.1	Design & Development	\$		\$		\$	10,433
В.2	Administration	\$	20,815	\$	20,815	\$	59,138
B. 3	Management	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
B.4	Marketing	\$	941	\$	941	\$	4,959
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	28,993	\$	28,993	\$	37,130
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	50,749	\$	50,749	\$	111,660
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	447	\$	447	\$	6,565
D	SWE Audit Costs						
E	Participant Costs						
	Total Costs	\$	51,196	\$	51,196	\$	118,225
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs						
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits						
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio						
NOTE	S: (1) Analysis associated with Benefit to Cost calculations on hold	pend	ing TRG Techni	calj	WorkGroupou	tout	
:						Č	

²⁷ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.12 Governmental/School/Non-Profit Portfolio Program

The program encourages government, school, and non-profit customers in Allegheny Power's Pennsylvania service territory to upgrade to state-of-the-art energy efficient lighting technologies. The program provides increased incentives and equipment to these customer classes, for installing:

- T8 lamps: Conversion from magnetic to electronic ballasts, and reducing the number of lamps per fixture by 1 to 2 fewer lamps or reducing wattage by 67 watts per fixture (increased rebate);
- LED Exit Signs: Replace or retrofit existing incandescent exit signs w/ LED (provided to the customer at no upfront cost);
- LED Traffic Signals: Retrofit LED packs into existing incandescent units ; and
- CFLs: Supply CFLs to this customer class via customer application (Provided to the customer at no upfront cost).

This Program launched in April 2010.

4.12.1 Program Logic

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PY 2009 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop.

Government/Non-profit Lighting Efficiency Program Logic Model

Watt Watchers Commercial & Govt Lighting Program

	Sufficient budget is allocated	Marketing plan and collateral, program website	Marketing materials and campaign, program website	Allegheny Power program staff; Rebate processor	Program rebate processing (vendor)	
Inputs/ Resources	Allegheny Power program staff	Allegheny Power program staff	Lighting installation contractors	Submitted (mail-in) rebate forms	Incentives budget; possible tax credits; other funding	
	Statewide Technical Resoure _Manual		POS Rebate packet		Sales receipt (UPC label)	
					Bahata Masauraa	
Addvittes						
	The Watt Watchers Comm/Govt Lighting Program launched 4th quarter 2009; Start Date January 2010	Work With the Local Development District Associations (LDDA) to market program to Govt/Non- profits	Key account managers and trade allies refer customers to the program	Rebate forms reviewed for proper completion	Allegheny Power validates customer rebate form and initiates payment	
Outputs	Program measures defined, forms, rebates and marketing strategy developed, refined and documented.	Information to lighting contractors for leveraging federal/state funding (stimulus dollars, tax incentives, grants)	Targeted direct communications to business and non-profit customers and other outreach such as trade shows, seminars	Monthly review of participation rates by program manager	Participants receive rebates in timely manner	
	Program website and tracking system developed		AP website, business customer newsletter	Project data entered into program tracking database	Necessary EM&V data collected	
	Program administrative functions ready for launch	Trade allies are knowledgeable about the rebate structure and program guidelines	Program offering is meaningful and customers understand benefits/volue	Customers install lighting equipment that has a higher efficiency than federal standards require	203,148 MWh and 42.7 MW savings by the end of 2012 (Commercial); 63,997 MWh and 8 MW (Govt/Non-profit)	
Short to	Tracking system supports program processes, reporting requirements, and evaluation efforts	Trade ailles regularly communicate the program to customers and include rebate with lighting installation bids	Business customers' awareness of and participation in the program increases	Customers aware of exact rebate amount before installation	Provide rebates for 19,663 participants by end of 2012 (Commercial): 8,349 parti- cipants (Govt/Non-profit)	
outcomes	Allegheny Power staff knowledgeable about the program and its resources	Increase participation of customers in the program	Customers plan for future program participation in their equipment purchase budget cycles	Minimize customer dis- satisfaction with program by managing customer expectations	Achieve cumulative TRC of 5.8 (Commercial); Achieve cumulative TRC of 7.1 (Govt/Non-profit)	
					Summary reports for Allegheny Power program staff	
Long term	Energy saving goals of the Watt Watchers program are achieved within budgetary constraints	Increased trade allies' stocking and sales of lighting equipment with higher efficiency than required by federal standard	Increased awareness of and demand for energy efficiency lighting in all business and govt/non-profit segments	Monitor participation and modify if necessary marketing, incentive levels, lighting measures offered	Increased penetration of energy efficiency lighting in all targeted business and govt/non- profit segments	
		The majority of trade alles participate and/or recommend energy efficient equipment				

4.12.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Action	Impact	Process	Details
Program Staff Interviews		1	Provides insight into program design and delivery.
Market Channel Actor Interviews	· √	√ 	Uncover process-related issues, including program awareness and customers' adoption level of program-qualifying lighting equipment. Inform the impact evaluation by identifying any changes in the lighting market resulting from program offerings.
Participant Survey			Gather process-related data, including program awareness, program satisfaction, and initial barriers to technology adoption. Include a free-ridership and spillover battery to understand program-associated free-ridership and spillover. Conduct 70 surveys of the LED exit sign and CFL participants in 2010.
Baseline Non- Participant Survey	ا	√	Establish baseline conditions for customers regarding lighting equipment saturation, age, and other metrics. Examine reasons for not participating in the program.
Engineering Model and Deemed Savings Reviews	√		Review engineering assumptions, calculations, inventory forms, models used to estimate equipment/measure savings (2010-2012) for at least 30 projects each year. These would also be used for site visit sample.
Site Visits	√		An estimated 15 sites would be visited each year with short-term metering (lighting loggers) at a few sites over 50 KW or with space types outside the TRM to obtain hours of use information.
Program Database/Tracking Review	\checkmark		To ensure appropriate data are being collected to inform the evaluation.
Peak demand savings analysis	1		Use hourly load (% energy used by hour) for designated 100 peak hours developed from end-use load shapes for commercial lighting for census of participants.

4.12.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.12.2 above.

4.12.4 Process Evaluation

Tetra Tech will complete program staff interviews, participant and non-participant surveys, market channel actor surveys in PY 2010.

4.12.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Allegheny Power is leveraging the Local Development District Associations (LDDA) of Pennsylvania to market this program to this customer sector. These associations have established relationships with this target market.

4.12.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-12.

Table 4-12: Summary of Government/School/Non-Profit Measure Portfolio Program Finances: TRC Test²⁸

	Category Category		IQ		(PYTD)	2	(CRITD) - CRI
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	42,671	\$	42,671	\$	93,828
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$	-	\$	-	\$	
Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	42,671	\$	42,671	\$	93,828
				Ľ.	-		
B.1	Design & Development	\$	-	\$	-	\$	92,405
B.2	Administration	\$	56,558	\$	56,558	\$	140,643
B.3	Management	\$		\$	-	\$	-
B.4	Marketing	\$	7,274	\$	7,274	\$	13,240
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	4,741	\$	4,741	\$	79,033
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	68,573	\$	68,573	\$	325,321
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	~	\$	-	\$	17,150
D	SWE Audit Costs						
E	Participant Costs						<u>.</u>
-	Total Costs	\$_	111,244	\$	111,244	\$	436,299
		L					
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs				<u></u>		
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs	ļ		<u> </u>			
<u> </u>	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits	<u> </u>	· · · · · ·	•	•		
	Portfolio Renefit-to-Cost Ratio	 	<u>,</u>				
NOTT				-			
NOTE	SB ((1)/Analysisiassociated/with/Benefit-to-Cost(calculations/on/hold)	pena	ing und leonn	call	Workeroupiou	pur	

²⁸ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.13 Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program

The commercial HVAC Efficiency Program encourages small and large commercial, industrial, and governmental/school/non-profit customers in to purchase unitary air conditioners and heat pumps that are more energy efficient than the federal energy efficiency standard requires. To encourage participation and to overcome cost barriers, this program provides a rebate for the customer to purchase a more energy-efficient unit.

This Program launched in February 2010.

4.13.1 Program Logic

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PY 2009 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop.

Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program Logic Model

	Sufficient budget is allocated	nt budget is allocated Marketing collateral (not yet developed), program website		Allegheny Power program staff	Program infrastructure
Inputs/ Resources	Allegheny Power program staff	Allegheny Power program staff	Key account managers and trade allies	Submitted customer pre- qualification form and Project	Incentives budget; possible tax credits; other funding
	Statewide Technical Resource		Rebate packet	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Project invoices, receipts, and documentation
Activities	Develop Program Infrastructure	Outreach to Trade Allies	Customer Communications	Rebate Application Pre-	Rebate Measures
	The Watt Watchers Program Jaunched Feb 8, 2010.	Participate in events sponsored by local HVAC association chapters and attend energy efficiency fairs	Account managers and trade allies refer customers to the program	Allegheny Power approves customer applications with dollar limit	Aliegheny Power validates customer project and initiates payment
Outputs	Program measures defined, forms, rebates and marketing strategy Market to HVAC association developed, refined and members documented.		Targeted direct communications to business customers and other outreach such as newsletters, energy efficiency fairs	Site visits at Program Manager's discretion	Participants receive rebates in timely manner
	Program website and tracking system developed		Print and radio advertisement on Watt Watchers Programs	Project data entered into program tracking database	Necessary EM&V data collected
	Program administrative functions Trade allies are knowledgeable ready for launch program guidelines		Program offering is meaningful and customers understand benefits/value	Customers install HVAC equipment that has a higher efficiency than federal standards require	4,503 MWh and 2.5 MW savings by the end of 2012
Short to medium term	Tracking system supports program processes, reporting requirements, and evaluation efforts	Trade allies regularly communicate the program to customers and íncíude rebate with bíds	Business customers' awareness of and participation in the program increases	Customers aware of exact rebate amount before installation	Provide rebates for 4,631 participants by the end of 2012
outcomes	Allegheny Power staff Increase participation of knowledgeable about the program customers in the program		Customers obtains Project ID from CSC and submits pre- qualification forms for approval	Minimize customer dissatisfaction with program by managing customer expectations	Rebate reduces the payback period for customers
			Educate customers on the availability of incentives from other sources		Summary reports for Allegheny Power program staff
Long term outcomes	n Energy saving goals of the Watt The majority of trade allies n Watchers program are achieved participate and/or recommend s within budgetary constraints energy efficient equipment		Increased awareness of and demand for energy efficiency equipment in all business segments	Insure that incentivized equipment meets program requirements	Increased penetration of energy efficiency equipment in all business segments

4.13.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program will be evaluated in PY 2010. The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Action	Impact	Process	Details
Program Staff Interviews	و بې د د و	<u>الم</u>	Provides insight into program design and delivery.
Trade Ally Interviews	√	√ s	Uncover process-related issues, including program awareness and customers' adoption level of program-qualifying HVAC equipment. Inform the impact evaluation by identifying any changes in the HVAC market resulting from program offerings.
Participant Survey (TBD)	√	V	Gather process-related data, including program awareness, program satisfaction, and initial barriers to technology adoption. Include a free-ridership and spillover battery to understand program-associated free-ridership and spillover.
Baseline Non-participant Survey (130)		√ ,	Establish baseline conditions for customers regarding HVAC equipment saturation, age, and other metrics. Examine reasons for not participating in the program if "true" non-participants can be identified.
Site Visits (site visits primarily for Custom projects and metered sites in both heating and cooling seasons if needed for heat pumps)	~		Baseline inspections will only be done on as needed basis for Custom projects. These would also include some projects where the Allegheny team has concern about the information provided by the customer. Projects selected for site inspections will submit the nameplate data from all replacement units, including digital images of the nameplate (to match with the submitted data) and images of the unit location (to match with the new units during the post-installation inspection). An estimated 40 sites would be visited each year for Custom projects with approximately 10 sites of the sites metered during the cooling season for central air conditioners and 10 sites metered during the heating and cooling seasons for heat pumps. These would be a subsample of the completed participant surveys and site visits and would be used to verify the calculated energy savings for the projects. Metered data collected either via a data logger or by EMS trend data (if available).
Program Database Review	↓ √ #	√ ;	To ensure appropriate data are being collected to inform the evaluation.
Engineering Model and Deemed Savings Reviews	√		Review engineering assumptions, calculations, models used to estimate equipment/measure savings (2010-2012) for an estimated 68 projects each year. The project file review would also be done for those projects scheduled for site visits.
Peak demand savings analysis	\checkmark		Using hourly load profiles (% energy used by hour) for designated 100 peak hours developed from end-use load shapes for heating and cooling for census of participants.

Evaluation Tasks

4.13.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.13.2 above.

4.13.4 Process Evaluation

Tetra Tech met with program managers to discuss the program design and implementation. The importance of actively engaging HVAC contractors to promote the program was discussed. The effective leveraging of the trade ally infrastructure will be explored in PY 2010. Commercial program process evaluation activities focused on program documentation review and program manager interviews to understand the program's design and implementation, several tracking system review sessions to ensure the correct data is tracked for EM&V efforts and interviews to coordinate the EM&V process to ensure a robust impact evaluation effort in PY 2010.

4.13.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Allegheny Power is jointly working with Westmoreland County and ALL Facilities Inc to provide Energy Efficiency & Conservation seminars to all classes of commercial and industrial customers in the county. We have started working on a similar partnership with Fayette County and PennTAP to promote the Act 129 Programs to all commercial and industrial customers in the county. In addition, we are providing Act 129 presentations to local Chambers of Commerce throughout our service territory.

4.13.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-13.

Category		IQ	1	PYTD		(CPITD)
EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Design & Development	\$	-	\$	-	\$	86,940
Administration	\$	33,214	\$	33,214	\$	95,002
Management	\$		\$	-	\$	-
Marketing	\$	3,166	\$	3,166	\$	24,476
Technical Assistance	\$	4,741	\$	4,741	\$	74,610
Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	41,121	\$	41,121	\$	281,028
EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	425	\$	425	\$	7,603
SWE Audit Costs					<u> </u>	
Participant Costs						
Total Costs	\$	41,546	\$	41,546	\$ ·	288,631
Annualized Avoided Supply Costs						
Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
Total Lifetime Economic Benefits						-
Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio		-				
3 (4) An ily sisessociated with Benefit to Cost calculations on hold	oendi	ng TRC Techni	calj	WorkGroupOu	put	
	Gategory EDC Incentives to Participants EDC Incentives to Trade Allies Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs Design & Development Administration Management Marketing Technical Assistance Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs EDC Evaluation Costs SWE Audit Costs Participant Costs SWE Audit Costs Annualized Avoided Supply Costs Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs Total Lifetime Economic Benefits Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio S3 (1)/Analysis/associated/with/Benefit_to-Cost/Calculations/on/hold/	Category \$ EDC Incentives to Participants \$ EDC Incentives to Trade Allies \$ Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs \$ Design & Development \$ Administration \$ Management \$ Marketing \$ Technical Assistance \$ Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs \$ EDC Evaluation Costs \$ SWE Audit Costs \$ Participant Costs \$ Annualized Avoided Supply Costs \$ Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs \$ Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio \$ Si (1)/Analysis/associated/with/Benefit-to-Cost(calculations/on/hold/pendit)	Category IQ EDC Incentives to Participants \$ EDC Incentives to Trade Allies \$ Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs \$ Design & Development \$ Administration \$ Management \$ Marketing \$ Technical Assistance \$ Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs \$ Technical Assistance \$ EDC Evaluation Costs \$ SWE Audit Costs \$ Participant Costs \$ Total Costs \$ Annualized Avoided Supply Costs	Category IQ IQ EDC Incentives to Participants \$ \$ EDC Incentives to Trade Allies \$ \$ Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs \$ \$ Design & Development \$ \$ Administration \$ 33,214 Management \$ \$ Marketing \$ 3,166 Technical Assistance \$ 4,741 Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs \$ 41,121 EDC Evaluation Costs \$ 425 SWE Audit Costs \$ 41,546 Participant Costs \$ 41,546 Annualized Avoided Supply Costs \$ \$ Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs \$ \$ Total Lifetime Economic Benefits \$ \$ Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio \$ \$ Si (1) Analysis[associated] with]Benefit-to-Cost(calculations(on)hold/pending)LRCHEchnical/Y	Category PVTD EDC Incentives to Participants \$ \$ \$ EDC Incentives to Trade Allies \$ \$ \$ Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs \$ \$ \$ Design & Development \$ \$ \$ Administration \$ 33,214 \$ 33,214 Management \$ \$ \$ \$ Marketing \$ 3,166 \$ \$,166 \$ Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs \$ 4,741 \$ 4,741 Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs \$ 4,741 \$ 4,741 Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs \$ 41,121 \$ 41,121 EDC Evaluation Costs \$ 425 \$ 425 SWE Audit Costs \$ 41,546 \$ 41,546 Total Costs \$ 41,546 \$ 41,546 Management \$ \$ \$ \$ Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs \$ 41,121 \$ For Costa \$ \$ 41,546	Category SPYTD A: Pertoda: EDC Incentives to Participants \$ \$ \$ \$ EDC Incentives to Trade Allies \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ Subtoral EDC Incentive Costs \$ <td< td=""></td<>

Table 4-13: Summary of Commercial HVAC Efficiency Program Finances: TRC Test²⁹

²⁹ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.14Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program

The Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program encourages small and large, commercial, and industrial customers to upgrade to state-of-the-art energy efficient lighting technologies. The program provides rebates for installing:

- T8 lamps: Replace T12 lamps, reduction of 1 lamp or 67 watts per fixture and electronic ballasts required;
- T5 lights: Replace high-intensity discharge high bay style lights;
- Occupancy Sensors: Replace conventional switches with wall-plate style sensors;
- LED Exit Signs: Replace incandescent exit signs.

The Program launched in February 2010.

4.14.1 Program Logic

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PY09 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop.

Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program Logic Model Watt Watchers Commercial Lighting Program

····					
	Sufficient budget is allocated	Marketing plan and collateral, program website	Marketing materials and campaign, program website	Allegheny Power program staff; Rebate processor	Program rebate processing (vendor)
Resources	Allegheny Power program staff	Allegheny Power program staff	Lighting Installation contractors	Submitted (mail-in) rebate forms	Incentives budget; possible tax credits; other funding
Statewide Technical Resoure PO		POS Rebate packet		Sales receipt (UPC label)	
Activities	Develop Program Infrastructure	Outreach to Trade Allies	Customer Communications	→ Rebate Application approval	+ Rebate Measures
	The Watt Watchers Commercial Lighting Program launched 4th quarter 2009; Start Date January 2010	Xey account managers work with lighting installers to market program to eligible customers	Key account managers and trade allies refer customers to the program	Program staff validates customer eligibility	Allegheny Power validates customer rebate form and all checklist items completed; payment initiated
Outputs	Program measures defined, forms, rebates and marketing strategy developed, refined and documented.	Information to lighting contractors for leveraging federal/state funding (stimulus dollars, tax incentives, grants)	Targeted direct communications to business and non-profit customers and other outreach such as trade shows, seminars	Monthly review of participation rates by program manager	Data tracking "opportunity" status to "complete," phase to "paid"; Participants receive rebates in timely manner
*	Program website and tracking system developed		AP website, business customer newsletter	Project data entered into program tracking database	Necessary EM&V data collected
	Program administrative functions ready for launch	Trade allies are knowledgeable about the rebate structure and program guidelines	Program offering is meaningfu! and customers understand benefits/value	Customers install lighting equipment that has a higher efficiency than federal standards require	203,148 MWh and 42.7 MW savings by the end of 2012 for Commercial Lighting
Short to	Tracking system supports program processes, reporting requirements, and evaluation efforts	Trade alles regularly communicate the program to customers and include rebate with lighting installation bids	Business customers' awareness of and participation in the program increases	Customers aware of exact rebate amount before installation	Provide rebates for 19,663 participants by end of 2012 via Commercial Lighting Program
outcomes	Allegheny Power staff knowledgeable about the program and its resources	Increase participation of customers in the program	Customers plan for future program participation in their equipment purchase budget cycles	Minimize customer dis- satisfaction with program by managing customer expectations	Achleve cumulative TRC of 5.8 for Commercial Lighting
					Summary reports for Allegheny Power program staff
Long term	Energy saving goals of the Watt Watchers program are achieved within budgetary constraints	Increased trade allies' stocking and sates of lighting equipment with higher efficiency than required by federal standard	Increased awareness of and demand for energy efficiency lighting in all eligible business segments	Monitor participation and modify if necessary marketing, incentive levels, lighting measures offered	Increased penetration of energy efficiency lighting in all targeted business
Outcomes		The majority of trade allies participate and/or recommend energy efficient equipment			

4.14.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program will be evaluated in PY 2010. The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Action	Impact	Process	Details
Program Staff Interviews		Å	Provides insight into program design and delivery.
Market Channel Actor Interviews	√ 	√	Uncover process-related issues, including program awareness and customers' adoption level of program-qualifying lighting equipment. Inform the impact evaluation by identifying any changes in the lighting market resulting from program offerings.
Participant Survey (TBD)	٠. ٦	√	Gather process-related data, including program awareness, program satisfaction, and initial barriers to technology adoption. Include a free-ridership and spillover battery to understand program- associated free-ridership and spillover.
Baseline Non- participant Survey (260)		1	Establish baseline conditions for customers regarding lighting equipment saturation, age, and other metrics. Examine reasons for not participating in the program if "true" non-participants can be identified.
Inventory Forms and Deemed Savings Reviews	√ ↓		Review engineering assumptions, inventory forms (when required), calculations, models used to estimate equipment/measure savings (2010-2012) for an estimated 80 projects each year. These would also be used for site visit sample.
Site Visits (with short- term metering for a smaller sample)	V		Approximately 68 projects would be visited each year with short- term metering at approximately 20 sites, depending on the number of to obtain hours of use information. Custom projects will include facility interviews, inventory of equipment by group use, and some logging to get hours of use. The sample size will depend on number and types of projects. Based on the 2010 TRM, sites with a greater than 50kW retrofit (roughly, offices in the 50kSF and manufacturing in the 35kSF or retrofit floor area) will have multiple meters installed to capture hours of use by area based on their lighting surveys and by Allegheny personnel during the site visit.
Program Database/Tracking Review	√ :		To ensure appropriate data are being collected to inform the evaluation. This has been the major emphasis to date.
Peak demand savings analysis	V		Use hourly load (% energy used by hour) for designated 100 peak hours developed from end-use load shapes for commercial lighting for census of participants.

Evaluation Tasks

4.14.3 Program Sampling Refer to Section 4.14.2 above.

4.14.4 Process Evaluation

Commercial program process evaluation activities focused on program documentation review and program manager interviews to understand the program's design and implementation, several tracking system review sessions to ensure the correct data is tracked for EM&V efforts and interviews to coordinate the EM&V process to ensure a robust impact evaluation effort in PY 2010.

4.14.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Allegheny Power is jointly working with Westmoreland County and ALL Facilities Inc to provide Energy Efficiency & Conservation seminars to all classes of commercial and industrial customers in the county. We have started working on a similar partnership with Fayette County and PennTAP to promote the Act 129 Programs to all commercial and industrial customers in the county. In addition, we are providing Act 129 presentations to local Chambers of Commerce throughout our service territory.

4.14.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-14.

	Category		IQ I		PMD)		(CRITD)
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	26,393	\$	26,393	\$	26,393
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	26,393	\$	26,393	\$	26,393
B.1	Design & Development	\$	-	\$	-	\$	86,940
B.2	Administration	\$	58,023	\$	58,023	\$	132,901
B.3	Management	\$		\$	-	\$	
B.4	Marketing	\$	2,004	\$	2,004	\$	9,278
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	4,741	\$	4,741	\$	74,610
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	64,768	\$	64,768	\$	303,729
C	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	1,199	\$	1,199	\$	10,203
D	SWE Audit Costs						
E	Participant Costs						
	Total Costs	\$	92,360	\$	92,360	\$	340,325
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs						
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits						
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio	Ι					
NOTE	S: (1)/Analysis associated with Benefit-to-Cost (calculations on hold	pend	ingilRGTechni	call	Work(Group)ou	put.	
. ,							
.f .							

Table 4-14: Summary of Commercial Lighting Efficiency Program Finances: TRC Test³⁰

³⁰ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.15 Custom Technology Applications Program

This program is targeted to improve the efficiency of customer operations through the application of custom measures that will result in energy usage reduction and improved operating efficiency.

The program encourages energy and demand reductions in small and large commercial and industrial, and governmental/non-profit customers. The program will focus on improving the energy efficiency for specific processes and applications, such as: lighting systems, compressed air, chillers, refrigeration, variable speed drives, motors, energy management systems, fan and pump systems, renewable energy, LED, and combined heat-power systems, for which there are no current prescriptive measures offered.

The Custom Technology Applications Program is focused on reducing energy use and demand in the small and large, commercial and industrial and governmental/non-profit customers with usage of 1 million to 2.5 million kWh / year. Customers are eligible for up to 25% of the capital investment, and up to \$100,000 of the project cost to obtain the energy and demand savings.

The Program is capped the annual program incentive budget at \$1 million. Projects will be awarded based on kWh savings.

This Program launched in March 2010.

4.15.1 Program Logic

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PYO9 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop.

Custom Technology Applications Program Logic Model

[Sufficient budget is allocated .	Marketing materials and campaign, program website.	Allegheny Power program staff.	Program infrastructure.
Inputs/ Resources	Allegheny Power program staff.	Key account managers.	Submitted pre-qualification form.	Incentives budget; possible tax credits; other funding.
L	Statewide Technical Resource Manual.	Rebate packet.		Project invoices, receipts, and
Activities	Develop Program Infrastructure	Customer Communications	Rebate Application Pre-approval	Rebate Measures
1	The Custom Technology Apps Program launched March 1, 2010.	Account managers identify customers for the program and solicit applications.	Allegheny Power approves customer applications with dollar limit.	Allegheny Power validates customer project and initiates payment.
Outputs	Program measures defined, forms, rebates and marketing strategy developed, refined and documented.		Site visits at Program Manager's direction.	Participants receive rebates in timely manner.
	Rebate levels developed (25% of capital investment not to exceed \$100,000).		Project data entered into program tracking database.	Necessary EM&V data collected.
1	Program website and tracking system developed.			
i				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	Program administrative functions ready for launch.	Program offering is meaningful and customers understand benefits/value.	Customer installs measures outlined in application.	8,526 MWh and 2.3 MW savings by the end of 2012.
Short to medium term	Tracking system supports program processes, reporting requirements, and evaluation efforts.	Business customers' awareness of and participation in the program increases.	Customers aware of exact rebate amount before installation.	Provide rebates for 57 participants by the end of 2012.
outcomes	Allegheny Power staff knowledgeable about the program and its resources.	Customers decides to participate and submits pre-qualification forms for approval.	Minimize customer dissatisfaction with program by managing customer expectations.	Rebate reduces the payback period for customers.
		Educate customers on the availability of incentives from other sources.		Summary reports for Allegheny Power program staff.
Long term outcomes	Energy saving goals of the Custom Tech Apps program are achieved within budgetary constraints.	Increased awareness of and demand for energy efficiency equipment in all business segments.	Insure that incentivized equipment meets program requirements.	Increased penetration of energy efficiency equipment in all business segments.

.

4.15.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The Custom Technology Applications Program will be evaluated in PY 2010. The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Action	Impact P	rocess	Details
Market Channel Actor Surveys (including Design Team Members)		1	Gather process-related data from participating and nonparticipating market actors and identify spillover.
Participant Interviews (census)	\checkmark	\checkmark	Collect information from a census of program participants for process, free ridership and spillover.
Engineering Review (census)	1		Review engineering assumptions, calculations, models used to estimate equipment/measure savings for an estimated15 sites in 2010, and an estimated 21 sites annually in 2011-2012.
On-site Verification (census)	√		All sites will be visited with metering as needed to confirm savings. Each Custom project will have a project specific evaluation plan approved by the SWE.
On-site Data Collection and/or Metering (census)	V		Metering will be installed on an as needed basis. Ideally, data will be available from the energy management systems and/or advanced power meters in use at the sites.
Peak Demand Savings Analysis	√		Using hourly load profiles (% energy used by hour) for designated 100 peak hours developed from end- use load shapes for heating and cooling for census of participants.

Summary of Evaluation Activities for Custom Technology Applications Program

4.15.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.15.2 above.

4.15.4 Process Evaluation

Commercial program process evaluation activities focused on program documentation review and program manager interviews to understand the program's design and implementation, several tracking system review sessions to ensure the correct data is tracked for EM&V efforts and interviews to coordinate the EM&V process to ensure a robust impact evaluation effort in PY 2010.

4.15.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Allegheny Power has joined the following organizations to help promote and advertise this program: the Pennsylvania Rural Water Association and Pennsylvania Municipal Authority Association.

4.15.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-15.

Table 4-15: Summary of Custom Technology Applications Program Finances: TRC Test³¹

3-31-57	Category Andrew Category Andrew Category		SIQ Constant	4 - Y	PYTD		(CRITD)
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	-	\$	-	\$	
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Γ Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
B.1	Design & Development	\$	-	\$	-	\$	86,940
B.2	Administration	\$	36,490	\$	36,490	\$	101,502
B.3	Management	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
B.4	Marketing	\$	1,713	\$	1,713	\$	8,543
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	4,741	\$	4,741	\$	74,610
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	42,944	\$	42,944	\$	271,595
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	2,071	\$	2,071	\$	3,136
D	SWE Audit Costs						
E	Participant Costs						
	Total Costs	\$.	45,015	\$	45,015	\$. 274,731
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs	[ľ			
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits						
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio	-					
NOTE	St (1)/Analysis associated with Benefit to Cost calculations on hold	pending	TRCTechni	cally	VorkGroupou	tput	

³¹ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.16 Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate

TOU rates reflect the cost of serving customers during different time periods, but do not change as frequently as hourly. TOU encourages residential and commercial, industrial, government, school, and non-profit customers under 500 kW to lower their demand and energy consumption during on-peak periods by charging a higher price that reflects the higher cost of serving customers, and charging lower prices during off-peak periods that reflects the lower cost of serving customers. TOU also includes critical peak pricing that is designed to address the short-term need to reduce demand at the time of the system peak by charging prices significantly higher than on-peak periods. Critical peak pricing periods will vary in frequency and duration using predefined or notified peak hours, but will balance the need to keep the period as short as possible to effectively allow customers to reduce demand or shift usage to lower cost periods. TOU is voluntary and is only available to customers that are receiving utility-provided default service. TOU relies on a smart meter to measure the customer's demand and energy usage during the various TOU periods and the addition of an in-home/in-facility display improves customer notification/communication regarding peak periods.

This Program is planned for launch in 2011.

4.16.1 Program Logic

Program Logic will be determined in PY 2010.

4.16.2 Program M&V Methodology

Program M&V Methodology will be determined in PY 2010.

4.16.3 Program Sampling

Program Sampling will be determined in PY 2010.

4.16.4 Process Evaluation

Process Evaluation will be determined in PY 2010.

4.16.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Program Partners and Trade Allies are to be determined.

4.16.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-16.

Costs associated with this program in CPITD reflect initial administrative cost.

Table 4-16: Summary of Time of Use (TOU) with Critical Peak Pricing Rate Program Finances: TRC Test³²

	Category and the second s	IQ.	РЛД	(CPITD)		
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -		
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -		
A	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	\$ -	\$ -		
8.1	Design & Development	\$	\$ -	\$ 273		
B.2	Administration	\$ -	\$	\$		
8.3	Management	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -		
B.4	Marketing	\$	\$ -	\$		
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	\$	\$		
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	\$ -	\$ 273		
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	\$	\$		
D	SWE Audit Costs					
E	Participant Costs					
	Total Costs	\$	\$	\$ 273		
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs					
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs					
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits			·		
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio					
NOTE	sy Analysisassociated with Benefit to Cost calculations on hold per	iding TRG Technical	WorkGroupOutpu	£		

³² Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.17 Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate

The HPO reflects the different cost of energy during each hour and encourages residential and commercial, industrial, government, school, and non-profit customers under 500 kW to lower their demand and energy consumption during high priced periods and/or shift usage to low priced periods. Billing for the HPO is calculated from the PJM hourly market pricing for the AP Zone and includes the price of energy, capacity, ancillary services, alternative energy compliance, and any other Federal Energy Regulatory Commission and/or PJM charges directly related to the HPO, as adjusted for taxes. Participants can receive a daily updated approximation of their monthly bill, to date (since the prior bill), as well as an approximation of their electricity cost for the prior day. The HPO is voluntary and is only available to customers that are receiving utility-provided default service. The HPO relies on the installation of a smart meter to collect the customer's hourly energy consumption and the addition of an in-home/in-facility display improves customer communications regarding their energy consumption and billing.

This Program is planned for launch in 2011.

4.17.1 Program Logic

Program Logic will be determined in PY 2010.

4.17.2 Program M&V Methodology

Program M&V Methodology will be determined in PY 2010.

4.17.3 Program Sampling

Program Sampling will be determined in PY 2010.

4.17.4 Process Evaluation

Process Evaluation will be determined in PY 2010.

4.17.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Program Partners and Trade Allies are to be determined.

4.17.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-17. Not applicable at this time.

Table 4-17: Summary of Hourly Pricing Option (HPO) Rate Program Finances: TRC Test³³

1	Category	医白 医白白色 化白色属		PAD	(CRITD)
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants				
<u>A.2</u>	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies				
A	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs				
8.1	Design & Development				
B.2	Administration	·			
B.3	Management				
B.4	Marketing			<u> </u>	
<u>8.5</u>	Technical Assistance				
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs				
_c	EDC Evaluation Costs	_			
D	SWE Audit Costs	_			
E	Participant Costs				
L_	Total Costs				· · · ·
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs				
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs				
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits				
<u> </u>	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio				
NOTE	St Analysis associated with Benefit to Co	stcalculations on hold p	endingTRGTechnical	WorkGroupoutpu	.

³³ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.18Custom Applications Program

This program encourages energy and demand reductions for commercial and industrial customers by providing custom rewards for highly specialized processes and applications. The program will focus on improving the energy efficiency for specific processes and applications, such as: lighting systems, compressed air, chillers, refrigeration, variable speed drives, motors, energy management systems, fan and pump systems, combined heat-power systems, and other relevant measures, for which there are no current prescriptive measures offered.

The customer is eligible for up to 50% of the customer's total capital project cost, with a per project cap of \$500,000.

Awards will be based on a review of kWh savings per project's cost.

This Program launched in March 2010.

4.18.1 Program Logic

Custom Applications Program Logic Model

<u></u>		Commercial & Industrial Custon	n Applications Program	
	Sufficient budget is allocated .	Marketing materials and campaign, program website.	Allegheny Power program staff.	Program infrastructure.
Inputs/ Resources	Allegheny Power program staff.	Key account managers.	Submitted pre-gualification form.	Incentives budget; possible tax credits; other funding.
L	Statewide Technical Resource Manual.	Rebate packet.		Project invoices, receipts, and
Activities	Develop Program Infrastructure	Customer Communications	Rebate Application Pre-approval	Rebate Measures
<u>،</u> ۱	The C&I Custom Apps Program launched March 1, 2010.	Account managers identify customers for the program and solicit bids.	Allegheny Power approves customer applications with dollar limit.	Allegheny Power validates customer project and initiates payment.
Outputs	Program measures defined, forms, rebates and marketing strategy developed, refined and documented.	Pre-qualified customers receive a detailed audit from an ESCO.	Site visits at Program Manager's direction.	Participants receive rebates in timely manner.
	Program website and tracking system developed.		Project data entered into program tracking database.	Necessary EM&V data collected.
Short to medium term outcomes	Program administrative functions ready for launch.	Program offering is meaningful and customers understand benefits/value.	Customer installs measures outlined in application.	60,115 MWh and 11.7 MW savings by the end of 2012.
	Tracking system supports program processes, reporting requirements, and evaluation efforts.	Business customers' awareness of and participation in the program increases.	Customers aware of exact rebate amount before installation.	Provide rebates for 21 participants by the end of 2012.
	Allegheny Power staff knowledgeable about the program and its resources.	Customers decides to participate and submits pre-qualification forms for approval.	Minimize customer dissatisfaction with program by managing customer expectations.	Rebate reduces the payback period for customers.
		Educate customers on the availability of incentives from other sources.		Summary reports for Allegheny Power program staff.
Long term outcomes	Energy saving goals of the C&I Custom Applications program are achieved within budgetary constraints,	Increased awareness of and demand for energy efficiency equipment in all business segments.	Insure that incentivized equipment meets program requirements.	Increased penetration of energy efficiency equipment in all business segments.

4.18.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The Custom Applications Program will be evaluated in PY 2010. The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Action		Impact	Process	Details
Market Actor (including Team Membe	Channel Surveys Design ers)		۸ 	Gather process-related data from participating and nonparticipating market actors and identify spillover.
Participant (census)	Surveys	\checkmark	\checkmark	Collect information from a census of program participants for process, free ridership and spillover.
Engineering (census)	Review	1		Review engineering assumptions, calculations, models used to estimate equipment/measure savings for an estimated 5 sites in 2010, and an estimated 8 sites annually in 2011-2012.
On-site Ver (census)	ification	V		All sites will be visited with metering as needed to confirm savings. A project-specific evaluation plan will be developed for each project for approval by the SWE.
On-site Collection Metering needed)	Data and/or (as	V	, . <u>-</u> .	Metering will be installed on an as needed basis. Ideally, data will be available from the energy management systems and/or advanced power meters in use at the sites. The data collection and metering will be based on the project-specific evaluation plan approved by the SWE.
Peak Savings Analy	Demand /sis	√		Using hourly load profiles (% energy used by hour) for designated 100 peak hours developed from project end-use load shapes

Summary of Evaluation Activities for C&I Custom Applications Program

4.18.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.18.2 above.

4.18.4 Process Evaluation

Commercial program process evaluation activities focused on program documentation review and program manager interviews to understand the program's design and implementation, several tracking system review sessions to ensure the correct data is tracked for EM&V efforts and interviews to coordinate the EM&V process to ensure a robust impact evaluation effort in PY 2010.

4.18.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Allegheny Power has joined the following organizations to help promote and advertise this program: the Pennsylvania Rural Water Association and Pennsylvania Municipal Authority Association.

4.18.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-18.

					34
سمسيسين 10 1 ملما م			Due eve me	Finanaaa.	TOC Toct
14018 4-16 Summar	v or custom	ADDIICALIONS	Program	rinances:	rac rest
	,				

55-22	Category Category	<u>.</u>			PYTD)		(CRITD)
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$		\$		\$	
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$	_	\$		\$	
Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	-	\$		\$	-
B.1	Design & Development	\$	-	\$		\$	323,418
B.2	Administration	\$	41,884	\$	41,884	\$	111,649
B.3	Management	\$		\$		\$	
B.4	Marketing	\$	3,025	\$	3,025	\$	9,832
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	4,741	\$	4,741	\$	266,020
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	49,650	\$	49,650	\$	710,919
				Ľ			
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	1,960	\$	1,960	\$	2,734
D	SWE Audit Costs						
E	Participant Costs						
	Total Costs	\$	51,610	\$	51,610	\$	713,653
		<u> </u>					
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs						
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits						
				\Box			
[·	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio					ſ <u>·</u> ·	
NOTE	S3 (1) Analysis associated with Benefit to Cost calculations on hold	pendir	og TRC Techni	cali	Work(Group ou	iput	

³⁴ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.19Customer Load Response Program

West Penn Power will assist customers by providing load management services by actively educating and providing assistance with the transition to market prices, load shaping, participation in PJM energy and capacity markets, and advanced metering technology. Contracting with customers for load reduction as well as assisting customers with entry into the real time energy markets will help control the demand during peak hours.

This Program is planned for launch in 2011.

4.19.1 Program Logic

Program Logic will be determined in PY 2010.

4.19.2 Program M&V Methodology

Program M&V Methodology will be determined in PY 2010.

4.19.3 Program Sampling

Program Sampling will be determined in PY 2010.

4.19.4 Process Evaluation

Process Evaluation will be determined in PY 2010.

4.19.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Program Partners and Trade Allies are to be determined.

4.19.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-19. Charges incurred in CPITD reflect a market assessment study cost.

Table 4-19 Summary of Customer Load Response Program Finances: TRC Test ³⁵

	Category	<u> </u>	PY/ID	CP,ITD.	
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$ -	\$ -	\$	
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$ -	\$ -	\$	
Α	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$ -	\$ -	\$	
B.1	Design & Development	\$ 21,000	\$ 21,000	\$ 81,210	
B.2	Administration	\$-	\$-	\$ -	
B.3	Management	\$-	\$ -	\$ -	
B.4	Marketing	\$ -	\$ -	\$	
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$ -	\$-	\$ -	
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$ 21,000	\$ 21,000	\$ 81,210	
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	
D	SWE Audit Costs				
E	Participant Costs				
	Total Costs	\$ 21,000	\$ 21,000	\$ 81,210	
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs				
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs				
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits		. т	т. А	
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio			· · · ·	
NOTES: Analysis associated with Benefit-to-Costical culations on hold pending TRC Technical Work Group output,					

³⁵ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.
4.20 Customer Resources Demand Response Program

The Customer Resources Demand Response Program is focused on reducing kW demand by deploying customer load and generation resources. PJM CSPs will provide services to register and dispatch customer curtailable load during targeted hours of Allegheny Power's 100 hours of highest demand. Allegheny Power will contract with PJM CSPs to deliver an amount of curtailable load. The PJM CSPs will structure individual contracts with customers to respond to curtailment event notices issued by Allegheny Power to the customer's CSP. PJM CSPs and customers will have flexibility in selecting how many hours that they can participate with 50 hours being typical.

Allegheny Power will pay the PJM CSPs based on the actual load reduction that occurred during the curtailment events, based on the contracted rate established through the nomination process. A customer who participates in this program will be provided an incentive by their CSP according to the CSP's contract with the customer for each hour the customer's load is dispatched under this program. All payments to the customer will be from the customer's CSP. In order for the customer to realize the maximum benefits from participating in Allegheny Power's demand response programs, the customer's CSP must also register the customer's load in the available PJM load response programs. The customer can choose any registered CSP and Allegheny will provide potential customers with a list of the PJM CSPs that can register their load in the PJM markets. To assist with marketing and customer recruitment, Allegheny will provide a list of the customers that are eligible for this program to PJM CSPs.

The wholesale electricity market prices vary each hour as the supply and demand of energy changes. By controlling the demand for electricity during the highest demand periods, customer load resources can become and integral part of managing the overall delivery of energy on the system. In addition to the incentives paid under this program, a customer who participates in load management activities by curtailing load can also realize savings in the form of reduced capacity and energy costs.

This Program is planned for launch in 2011.

4.20.1 Program Logic

Program Logic will be determined in PY 2010.

4.20.2 Program M&V Methodology

Program M&V Methodology will be determined in PY 2010.

4.20.3 Program Sampling

Program Sampling will be determined in PY 2010.

4.20.4 Process Evaluation

Process Evaluation will be determined in PY 2010.

4.20.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Program Partners and Trade Allies are to be determined.

4.20.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-20. Not applicable at this time.

Table 4-20 Summary of Customer Resources Demand Response Program Finances: TRC Test³⁶

	Category	IQ COMPANY	PYTD.	CPITD)				
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants							
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies							
A	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs							
B.1	Design & Development							
B.2	Administration							
B.3	Management							
B.4	Marketing							
B.5	Technical Assistance		_					
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs							
C	EDC Evaluation Costs							
D	SWE Audit Costs							
E	Participant Costs							
	Total Costs							
F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs							
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs							
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits			ار مر				
· ·	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		· · ·				
NOTE	NOTES: Analysis associated with Benefit-to-Cost calculations on hold pending URG technical Work Group output.							

³⁶ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.21 Commercial and Industrial Drives Program

The application of a variable frequency/adjustable speed drive will enhance the performance of the driven equipment using speed control, instead of the existing mechanical means (vane, throttling valves, etc.). These types of variable torque loads offer the best energy savings return with the application of a variable frequency drive. Other benefits realized from the use of variable frequency drives include less maintenance on mechanical parts, and ability to provide much finer speed control of the motor.

This program will be offered to industrial, manufacturing, water treatment, and commercial customers that have motor-driven fan and pump applications that presently utilize mechanical vanes or throttling valves to control fluid flow. According to the EPRI ASD Master User's Guide, the following applications can provide fair to good savings results.

- Adjustable Speed Drive (ASD) Application Centrifugal Fans, Pumps, Compressors, Blowers
- Load Duty Cycle Full range of operation from 20 100% of rated load
- Motor Size Above 25 200 hp
- Annual Operating Hours Over 2500 hours

The rebate strategy will be to provide 50% of the drive's cost before taxes. The rebate will be limited to the retrofit of an existing motor that drives a variable torque load that "fits" into the application criteria described above. New installations of drives for motors and maintenance or replacement of existing failed drive components are not included in the program.

This Program launched in February 2010.

4.21.1 Program Logic

A program logic model is a visual representation of the program's theory that illustrates a set of interrelated program activities that combine to produce a variety of outputs that lead to key short-, midand long-term outcomes. Below is the PY 2009 Program Logic Model. Tetra Tech will update logic models annually to capture changes in the programs as they develop.

Commercial and Industrial Drives Program Logic Model

Γ	Commercial & Industrial Drives Program									
	Sufficient budget is allocated .	Marketing collateral, program website.	Marketing materials and campaign, program website.	Allegheny Power program staff.	Program infrastructure.					
i Inputs/ Resources	Allegheny Power program staff. Allegheny Power program staff.		Key account managers and trade allies.	Submitted pre-qualification form.	Incentives budget; possible tax credits; other funding.					
	Statewide Technical Resource _Manual		Rebate packet.		Project invoices, receipts, and					
Activities	Develop Program Infrastructure	Outreach to Trade Allies	Customer Communications	Rebate Application Pre-approval	Rebate Measures					
r					·····					
	The C&I Drives Program launched March 1.	Provide program information, sales training and marketing support to contractors and other providers of VFD equipment	Account managers and trade allies refer customers to the program.	Allegheny Power approves customer applications with dollar limit.	Allegheny Power validates customer project and initiates payment.					
Outputs	Program measures defined, forms, rebates and marketing strategy developed, refined and documented.	Develop flyers and email campaigns.	Targeted direct communications to business customers and other outreach such as newsletters, energy efficiency fairs.	Site visits at Program Manager's discretion.	Participants receive rebates in timely manner.					
	Rebate levels developed (50% of incremental cost).		Print and radio advertisement on C&I Drives Programs.	Project data entered into program tracking database.	Necessary EM&V data collected.					
	Program website and tracking system developed.									
Short to medium term outcomes	Program administrative functions ready for launch.	Trade allies are knowledgeable about the rebate structure and program guidelines.	Program offering is meaningful and customers understand benefits/value.	Customers installs VFD on motor.	11,965 MWh and 2.3 MW savings by the end of 2012.					
	Tracking system supports program processes, reporting requirements, and evaluation efforts.	Trade allies regularly communicate the program to customers and include rebate with bids .	Business customers' awareness of and participation in the program increases.	Customers aware of exact rebate amount before installation.	Provide rebates for 705 participants by the end of 2012.					
	Allegheny Power staff knowledgeable about the program and its resources.	Increase participation of customers in the program.	Customers decides to participate and submits pre-qualification forms for approval.	Minimize customer dissatisfaction with program by managing customer expectations.	Rebate reduces the payback period for customers.					
			Educate customers on the availability of incentives from other sources		Summary reports for Allegheny Power program staff.					
Long term outcomes	Energy saving goals of the C&I Drives program are achieved within budgetary constraints.	Increased trade allies' stocking and sales of VFDs .	Increased awareness of and demand for energy efficiency equipment in all business	Insure that incentivized equipment meets program requirements.	Increased penetration of energy efficiency equipment in all business segments.					
		The majority of trade allies participate and/or recommend energy efficient equipment.								

4.21.2 Program M&V Methodology and Program Sampling

The Commercial and Industrial Drives Program will be evaluated in PY 2010. The below table summarizes planned activities and program sampling.

Action	Impact	Process	Details
Market Channel Actor Surveys		\checkmark	Gather process-related data from participating and nonparticipating market actors and identify spillover.
Participant Surveys (70)	\checkmark	\checkmark	Collect information from a random sample of program participants for process, free ridership and spillover.
Engineering Review	\checkmark		Review engineering assumptions, calculations, models used to estimate equipment/measure savings for 40 sites in 2010, 20 sites annually in 2011-2012.
On-site Verification	1		30 sites annually for 2009-2010, 2011, and 2012 programs with onsite audits with major measure installations
On-site Data Collection and/or Metering	√		VFDs will be metered at 5% of program participants (15 sites annually). Sites will be selected as a subsample of the completed participant surveys.
Peak Demand Savings Analysis	1		Using hourly load profiles (% energy used by hour) for designated 100 peak hours developed from end- use load shapes for heating and cooling for census of participants.

Summary of Evaluation Activities for C&I Drives Program

4.21.3 Program Sampling

Refer to Section 4.21.2 above.

4.21.4 Process Evaluation

Commercial program process evaluation activities focused on program documentation review and program manager interviews to understand the program's design and implementation, several tracking system review sessions to ensure the correct data is tracked for EM&V efforts and interviews to coordinate the EM&V process to ensure a robust impact evaluation effort in PY 2010.

4.21.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Allegheny Power has joined the following organizations to help promote and advertise this program: the Pennsylvania Rural Water Association and Pennsylvania Municipal Authority Association.

4.21.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-21.

Table 4-21 Summary of Commercial & Industrial Drives Program Finances: TRC Test³⁷

	Category,	3 5(19)	IQ.	12.2	PYID		CPITD
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants	\$	10,350	\$	10,350	\$	10,350
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies	\$		\$	-	\$	-
А	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	\$	10,350	\$	10,350	\$	10,350
B.1	Design & Development	\$		\$	-	\$	323,418
B.2	Administration	\$	38,795	\$	38,795	\$	99,386
B.3	Management	\$		\$	-	\$	
B.4	Marketing	\$	1,691	\$	1,691	\$	7,657
B.5	Technical Assistance	\$	4,741	\$	4,741	\$	266,020
В	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs	\$	45,227	\$	45,227	\$	696,481
С	EDC Evaluation Costs	\$	1,461	\$	1,461	\$	2,289
D	SWE Audit Costs						
E	Participant Costs	Γ					
<u>.</u>	Total Costs	\$	57,038	\$	57,038	\$·	709,120
[F_'	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs	[Ē			
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs						
1.	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits	<u> </u>		·			
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio	Ē.	_ ,				
NOTE	S: (1) Analysis associated with Benefit: to Cost calculations on hold	pendi	ngiTRGiTechni	cal	Work[Group(out	put	
Constant An Iona							
2. S. S.				مار ا			

³⁷ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

4.22 Distributed Generation Program

Customers will contract with a Distributed Generation Manager to provide the customer with operation and maintenance services on the customer's generator. The DG Manager will dispatch the generator up to 100 hours in response to curtailment event notices issued by Allegheny Power during the targeted hours of Allegheny Power's 100 hours of highest demand. A customer who participates in this program will be provided an incentive on a \$/MWh basis for each hour that their generator is dispatched to target Allegheny Power's hours of highest demand.

In order for the customer to realize the maximum benefits from participating in Allegheny Power's demand response programs, the customer's Curtailment Service Provider (CSP) must also register the customer's load in the PJM load response programs. The customer can choose any registered CSP and Allegheny will provide potential customers with a list of the PJM CSPs that can register their load in the PJM markets. To assist with marketing and customer recruitment, Allegheny will provide a list of the potential customer stores to PJM CSPs.

Many electric customers own and maintain backup standby generators in order to meet the requirements of Section 701 of the National Electrical Code for "Legally Required Standby Systems" or Section 702 for "Optional Standby System." In Allegheny Power's Pennsylvania service territory, there is approximately 70 MW of existing standby generation larger than 300 kW. These sources are primarily in hospitals, banking, data center and high tech manufacturing facilities, and the generators range in size up to 2000 kW. This "non-utility" distributed generation fleet does not include co-generation facilities since these units are normally operated in parallel with the grid and are part of a combined heat/power scheme where the generation could not be readily changed to meet a peak demand situation.

The wholesale electricity market prices vary each hour as the supply and demand of energy changes. By controlling the demand for electricity during the highest demand periods, customer standby generation resources can become and integral part of managing the overall delivery of energy on the system. Distributed generation resources are uniquely situated to manage system loads since they are capable of performing at will and minimize the customer impacts associated with other demand response programs. In addition to the incentives paid under this program, a customer who participates in load management activities by utilizing standby generation can also realize savings in the form of reduced capacity and energy costs.

This program is planned for launch in 2011.

4.22.1 Program Logic

Program Logic will be determined in PY 2010.

4.22.2 Program M&V Methodology

Program M&V Methodology will be determined in PY 2010.

4.22.3 Program Sampling

Program Sampling will be determined in PY 2010.

4.22.4 Process Evaluation

Program Evaluation will be determined in PY 2010.

4.22.5 Program Partners and Trade Allies

Program Partners and Trade Allies are to be determined.

4.22.6 Program Finances

A summary of the project finances are presented in Table 4-22. Not applicable at this time.

Table 4-22 Summary of Distributed Generation Program Finances: TRC Test³⁸

` ''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''	Category		ୗହଂଳ୍କାର୍ତ୍ତି ବ୍ର	РҮТД		2	CPITD	1
A.1	EDC Incentives to Participants							
A.2	EDC Incentives to Trade Allies							
A	Subtotal EDC Incentive Costs	<u> </u>						
	Decige & Development	<u> </u>						
B 2	Administration	┢────						
B.3	Management	\vdash						
B.4	Marketing	[
B.5	Technical Assistance					[
8	Subtotal EDC Implementation Costs							
<u> </u>	EDC Evaluation Costs							
D	SWE Audit Costs							
E	Participant Costs							
	Total Costs	<u></u>			<u> </u>	ŀ		
 F	Annualized Avoided Supply Costs					<u> </u>		
G	Lifetime Avoided Supply Costs							
	Total Lifetime Economic Benefits						v.	
	Portfolio Benefit-to-Cost Ratio	-		-		ŀ		
NOTE	S: Analysis associated with Benefit-to-Cost calculations on hold per	iding T	RC Technical	Wörk Group	outpu	t	1997 - 1997 1997 - 1997 1997 - 1997	

³⁸ Definitions for terms in following table are subject to TRC Order.

